



Bipartisan Policy Center



The Council of  
Independent Colleges

**CAMPUS FREE EXPRESSION:**

# A New Roadmap for Presidents

---

**ACADEMIC LEADERS TASK FORCE ON CAMPUS FREE EXPRESSION**

2024 Roadmaps for Presidents, Trustees, Faculty, and Student Affairs Administrators | July 2024

---

## ACADEMIC LEADERS TASK FORCE ON CAMPUS FREE EXPRESSION

### **Jim Douglas (Co-Chair)**

Executive in Residence,  
Middlebury College  
Former Governor of Vermont

### **Chris Gregoire (Co-Chair)**

CEO, Challenge Seattle  
Former Governor of Washington

### **Ronald A. Crutcher**

President Emeritus,  
University of Richmond

### **Daniel Cullen**

Professor of Philosophy, Rhodes College

### **Ross Irwin**

COO, BridgeUSA

### **William A. Keyes, IV**

President, Institute for  
Responsible Citizenship

### **Walter M. Kimbrough**

Former President, Dillard University

### **Linda A. Livingstone**

President, Baylor University

### **John A. Nunes**

Interim President, California  
Lutheran University

### **Ronald S. Rochon**

President, University of  
Southern Indiana

### **Carol A. Sumner**

Chief Diversity Officer and Vice  
President of Diversity, Equity, and  
Inclusion, Northern Illinois University

### **Lori S. White**

President, DePauw University

---

## STAFF

### **G. William Hoagland**

Senior Vice President

### **Matthew Kuchem**

Associate Director,  
Campus Free Expression Project

### **Jonathan Marks**

Professor of Politics, Ursinus College  
BPC Consultant

### **Jacqueline Pfeffer Merrill**

Director, Campus Free  
Expression Project

### **Jacob Salas**

Project Associate,  
Campus Free Expression Project

---

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The Academic Leaders Task Force on Campus Free Expression was established at the Bipartisan Policy Center in 2020. The task force published its report, *Campus Free Expression: A New Roadmap* in November 2021 and prepared updated recommendations in 2024.

In July 2024, with the full support of the Bipartisan Policy Center, the task force migrated to the Council of Independent Colleges, under whose auspices its 2021 report and 2024 reports *Campus Free Expression: A New Roadmap for Presidents*; *Campus Free Expression: A New Roadmap for Trustees*; *Campus Free Expression: A New Roadmap for Faculty*; and *Campus Free Expression: A New Roadmap for Student Affairs* are now made available.

The Bipartisan Policy Center thanks the Sarah Scaife Foundation, the Charles Koch Foundation, and the Arthur Vining Davis Foundations for their generous support of the Campus Free Expression Project. Several academic leaders and experts offered insightful comments on drafts of the report, for which we are grateful. Former BPC staff member Blake Johnson provided support during drafting of the reports. BPC intern Kathleen Donahue provided assistance to the task force staff.

## DISCLAIMER

This report is the product of BPC's Academic Leaders Task Force on Campus Free Expression. The findings and recommendations expressed herein are those solely of the task force, although no member may be satisfied with every individual recommendation in the report. The contents of this report do not necessarily represent the views or opinions of BPC's founders or its board of directors, nor the views or opinions of any organization associated with individual members of the task force. In addition, the views expressed herein do not necessarily reflect the views or opinions of the Council of Independent Colleges, its board, or its members.

# Table of Contents

---

**6 Letter from the Co-Chairs**

---

**8 Executive Summary**

---

**11 Free Expression and Academic Freedom:  
A Changing Landscape**

- 11 The role of presidents
  - 12 Why is academic freedom a core higher education value?
  - 13 Why is freedom of expression a core higher education value?
  - 14 What is the difference between academic freedom and free expression?
  - 16 New academic freedom and free expression challenges
    - 16 Changing patterns of adolescent experience
    - 17 Social media
    - 17 Affective polarization
    - 18 Doubts that free expression, academic freedom, and diversity, equity, and inclusion are compatible commitments
    - 20 Decreasing campus viewpoint diversity
    - 21 A censorious minority
    - 21 Widespread self-censorship
    - 22 Cross-pressured campuses
- 

**23 Roadmap for Presidential Leadership Team**

- 23 Consider how to signal your institution's commitment to free expression
- 24 Systematically review and consistently enforce policies on free expression and academic freedom
- 25 Spend leadership capital to model free expression, viewpoint diversity, and inclusion

- 27 Support diversity, including viewpoint diversity, in hiring, tenure, and promotion
  - 28 Defend academic freedom in scholarship and in intramural and extramural speech
  - 29 Take a data-driven approach to campus culture
  - 30 Consider the range of social and political issues on which to take an institutional position
  - 32 Offer regional and national thought leadership on free expression
  - 32 Uphold the expressive rights of student athletes
  - 33 Honor donor intent and the institution's academic mission
  - 36 Be ready to act with confidence, clarity, and due speed when the inevitable campus free expression controversy occurs
  - 37 Make use of case studies and tabletop exercises
- 

## **39 Appendix I: Statements on Campus Free Expression**

---

## **41 Appendix II: Tabletop Exercises**

- 41 Calls for university to issue a statement
  - 42 Building name controversy
  - 43 Long-owned university painting challenged
  - 43 Trustee speech
  - 44 Refusal to cooperate with DEI training
  - 45 Hiring, tenure, and DEI
  - 45 Donor demands return of funds establishing university center
  - 46 Controversial speaker at endowed lecture
  - 47 Faculty intramural speech
  - 47 Faculty opinion piece
  - 48 Faculty extramural speech on social media
- 

## **49 Endnotes**

# Letter from the Co-Chairs

---

In 2021, the Bipartisan Policy Center’s Academic Leaders Task Force on Campus Free Expression published its consensus report, *Campus Free Expression: A New Roadmap*. Its recommendations have been adopted by the University of Wisconsin System, the Virginia Council of Presidents—representing all of Virginia’s public higher education institutions—and many colleges and universities, both public and private.

We remain deeply concerned about the erosion of a robust and respectful culture of free expression, academic freedom, and open inquiry.

Since the release of the task force’s report, pressures on campus culture have increased. High school students’ isolation during the COVID-19 pandemic has rendered them less prepared for conversation with people whose views differ from theirs. Political polarization has intensified, undermining the norms of civil discourse. Confidence in higher education has plummeted, paving the way for legislative and executive interference in academic freedom, freedom of expression, and campus governance. In this atmosphere, supercharged by the politics of the Israel-Hamas conflict, colleges have struggled to uphold free expression and academic freedom while maintaining a respectful learning environment for all.

As former governors—one of whom has spent a decade as a faculty member—we believe that governors and legislators have essential oversight roles in public higher education, but that intrusive government regulation of curricular standards and faculty speech compromises the ability of higher education institutions to fulfill their academic and civic missions. At the same time, college leaders—from the president’s office on down—must recommit to fostering a robust free expression culture.

To meet this moment, we have reconvened the task force. Although the task force affirms its 2021 report, it is publishing four reports with updated guidance and tabletop exercises for presidents, trustees, faculty, and student affairs leaders.

Colleges and universities must prepare Generation Z for rigorous and civil debate about difficult issues across the political spectrum and serve as forums for scholars and students who ask provocative questions and stress-test answers. We believe that these recommendations, especially when adopted as part of a campus-wide strategy, can do much to support the work of higher education leaders to sustain a culture of open inquiry and restore confidence in our higher education institutions.

A handwritten signature in black ink, appearing to read "Jim Douglas", with a stylized, flowing script.

**Jim Douglas**  
Co-Chair

A handwritten signature in black ink, appearing to read "Chris Gregoire", with a stylized, flowing script.

**Chris Gregoire**  
Co-Chair

# Executive Summary

---

Two core principles of higher education—academic freedom and free expression—are under great stress. Sometimes, the stress is direct: Guest speakers are silenced by the heckler’s veto. Government actors overreach in their legitimate oversight role to prescribe or proscribe subjects and scholarly approaches, and by suggesting that the mere discussion of divisive concepts could result in sanctions. Well-intended attempts to bolster diversity and inclusion sometimes link hiring, tenure, and promotion to affirming disputed views about equality and how to advance it. Sometimes the stress is indirect, a matter of culture. A faculty member drafting a syllabus decides it is too risky to assign a classic but controversial text. Students hold back from making an argument in class for fear of being ostracized.

Because the pursuit of knowledge proceeds in many modes, we refer to free expression, not free speech. Speech may be the preeminent mode of inquiry on a college campus, whether it proceeds in the language of mathematics or the language of literary analysis. However, visual art, theatrical performance, nonverbal protest, and much more are also important modes of expression.

More broadly, faculty, student, and staff speech are constrained in a polarized national political environment, in which social media is a megaphone that amplifies campus controversies. Evidence is ample that the intellectual climate on many college campuses impairs discussion of matters about which Americans passionately disagree. The traditional understanding of free speech as a liberalizing force is itself being called into question. Some institutions have responded to these pressures with determined efforts to uphold free expression and academic freedom and to teach these principles to a new generation, but more must be done across the higher education sector.

The chilling of campus speech has effects beyond the borders of the campus. Rather than alleviating the political polarization in our nation today, the inhibition of campus speech is degrading the civic mission of higher education. To maintain our pluralistic democracy, colleges and universities must prepare students for civic participation as independent thinkers who can tolerate contrary viewpoints and work constructively with those with whom they have principled disagreements.

The president and the leadership team are uniquely positioned to safeguard campus free expression and academic freedom. To do so, they must act not only as emergencies arise but consistently to support a culture of healthy academic freedom and free expression. The character and means of maintaining such a culture will vary according to the missions and histories of different campus communities. Each president and leadership team must reflect on and affirm academic freedom and free expression.

Presidents and their leadership teams must take on four challenges.

First, they must acknowledge the potential tension between upholding free expression and maintaining an inclusive and respectful learning environment for all. Everyone who understands the high stakes of teaching and research knows that permissible speech can cause people to feel hurt or excluded from the collegiate community. While some expression may be hurtful, freedom of expression remains an essential condition of the genuine inclusiveness that characterizes communities of teachers and learners. It also remains essential to higher education's academic and civic missions.

Second, presidents and their leadership teams should champion a diversity of viewpoints on campus. Introducing students to a wide range of perspectives, while giving them the tools to listen carefully and to distinguish between stronger and weaker arguments, is at the heart of teaching. It is also essential preparation for the rigors of citizenship in a diverse society. Although presidents only occasionally teach students directly, they can spend some of their ample capital on making viewpoint diversity an institutional priority and demonstrate their support for it in their own speech and practices.

Third, presidents and their leadership teams should support strong policies for the protection of academic freedom and free expression for students and faculty and the consistent application of these policies to unorthodox and unconventional views, including those disfavored by most community members. Such policies should include an orientation for students, faculty, and staff, including the leadership team itself, on the meaning and significance of free expression and academic freedom.

Fourth, presidents and their leadership teams should make the skills and dispositions necessary for academic and civic discourse a central aim of the collegiate experience. Absent such skills and dispositions, formal protections for free expression and academic freedom, though necessary, are insufficient to create a culture of open inquiry and respectful, productive debate on campus and in our country. Matriculating students typically need coaching and instruction in these skills and dispositions, for want of which our national discourse suffers. Colleges should strive to graduate students who raise the bar for serious discourse. At the same time, the culture of academic freedom and free expression is not just for students; presidents and their leadership teams should consider how they observe these principles in their dealings with each other, as well as with students, faculty, and staff.

Presidents face considerable challenges in preserving free expression and academic freedom. Although no presidential cabinet is responsible for curing the ills of higher education nationally, this moment presents significant opportunities for presidents to make a positive impact at their institutions.

In this guide, we first examine the role of presidents and their leadership teams and explain the nature and importance of the twin values of free expression and academic freedom. Next, we survey some important changes in our social, political, and campus landscapes. Finally, we present a roadmap with recommendations for presidents seeking to invigorate a culture of robust yet respectful inquiry on their campuses.

# Free Expression and Academic Freedom: A Changing Landscape

---

## The role of presidents

---

In 1949, amid efforts by legislators in Illinois to purge the state's education system of suspected subversives, Robert Maynard Hutchins, chancellor of the University of Chicago, appeared before the State Seditious Activities Investigation Commission. In a defiant opening statement, Hutchins insisted that the university's speech-friendly policies, which permitted a communist club to operate on campus, were essential to the institution's public function. The work of the university as a civic educator is to produce "citizens who know the reasons for their faith and who will be a bulwark to our democracy because they have achieved conviction through study and thought," rather than through coercion.<sup>1</sup> The historian Ellen Schrecker, who has written extensively about McCarthyism and higher education, believes that the University of Chicago fared better than other institutions in part because Hutchins, leading a "uniquely independent and cohesive" university, gave no ground to legislators who sought to impose a policy of repression on higher education.<sup>2</sup> The "danger to [American] institutions," Hutchins argued, "is not from the tiny minority who do not believe in them. It is from those who would mistakenly repress the free spirit on which those institutions are built."<sup>3</sup>

At a time when universities face both warranted and unwarranted criticism, defiance alone is insufficient. But Hutchins's unforgettable and effective claim of kinship between the free spirit of universities and the free spirit of liberal democracy can inspire those who might otherwise worry that, as a 2023 *Inside Higher Ed* headline said, "Presidents Can't Win."<sup>4</sup>

Perhaps the job today is more complicated than it was during Hutchins's time. Sam Chauncey, a longtime Yale administrator, observes that Whit Griswold, Yale University's president in the 1950s, "generally had one appointment in the morning and one in the afternoon." By 1986, when Benno Schmidt took the job, universities were more complex organizations, and Schmidt's calendar "typically contained appointments from 7 a.m. to 11 p.m."<sup>5</sup> Yet, as Gerhard Casper, the former president of Stanford, notes, it is firmness in maintaining "the bedrock principles of the university" that keep a president and college from being overwhelmed by the conflicting demands of alumni, student, faculty, government, and other constituencies, and from futilely trying to be "all things to all people."<sup>6</sup>

It is possible to exaggerate a president's power, yet their role in safeguarding the missions of colleges and universities is unique. As the chief, on-scene agent of and adviser to the trustees and as a leader for faculty, staff, and students, the president, more than anyone else on campus, has the power and local knowledge to shape the institution. For that reason, and because the president's voice is often identified with the institution's voice, no individual is better situated to encourage a culture of academic freedom and free expression than the president.

## **Why is academic freedom a core higher education value?**

---

In 1915, the American Association of University Professors (AAUP) enumerated the freedoms that all higher education institutions need to serve their unique role in securing the common good. Colleges and universities are “intellectual experiment stations” that give scholars and students room to pursue arguments and evidence where they lead. In so doing, they foster the advancement and transmission of knowledge, teach students “to think for themselves,” and “provide them access to those materials which they need if they are to think intelligently.”<sup>7</sup>

In 1940, the American Association of Colleges joined the AAUP in issuing a “Statement of Principles on Academic Freedom and Tenure,” brief enough for “framing in every academic board room” but consistent enough with the principles of 1915 to secure universities as homes for the “free search for truth and its free exposition.”<sup>8</sup> Colleges and universities have widely adopted the 1940 statement, and it has survived the dramatic challenges and changes higher education has undergone in the subsequent eight decades, not only because it issued from both faculty and administrators but also because it has proven itself. As the historian Walter Metzger has argued, the 1940 statement “serves the enduring interests of the academic profession and the academic enterprise, not to perfection, but better than anything else in existence or readily imaginable.”<sup>9</sup>

Universities and colleges must foster freedom of research to support the search for truth and its exposition. Freedom of research also places trust in scholars, who are guided by “their own scientific conscience,” rather than by donors, bosses, or popular demand.<sup>10</sup>

Universities and colleges must foster freedom in teaching and learning. For students to benefit from the expertise of their teachers and to become independent thinkers, classrooms, laboratories, and supervised research projects must be places where they can pursue inquiries and share knowledge freely. Free students, and not just free teachers, contribute to such inquiries. For that reason, the AAUP recognized as early as 1915 that academic freedom applies to “the freedom . . . of the student” to learn.<sup>11</sup> In the classroom, as a

more recent AAUP-endorsed statement explains, students have the freedom “to take reasoned exception to the data or views offered in any course of study and to reserve judgment about matters of opinion.” And their work should be “evaluated solely on an academic basis, not on opinions or conduct in matters unrelated to academic standards.”<sup>12</sup>

In addition, universities and colleges foster freedom of extramural speech, which protects faculty when they speak to matters of public concern, and freedom of intramural speech, which protects faculty when they criticize institutional policies. The former freedom preserves colleges and universities as protectors of free inquiry into and exposition of unconventional and unpopular opinions and results. The latter freedom preserves the faculty’s role in shared governance.<sup>13</sup>

Regulations found in handbooks, regarding tenure, promotion, and disciplinary action, can protect academic freedom. But for such regulations to successfully foster the free exchange and disciplined scrutiny of ideas, a campus ethos of academic freedom is essential.

## **Why is freedom of expression a core higher education value?**

---

Academic freedom alone is insufficient to the task of shaping students to be independent thinkers. Such independence requires that students experiment with and encounter ideas outside of supervised and structured classroom conversations. Free expression—academic freedom’s wilder cousin—denotes the freedom characteristic of democratic public squares, in which authorities, for the most part, withdraw and the participants determine the character and content of conversation.

A college is not a democratic public square. However, college students gather not only in classrooms and other areas reserved for formal learning but also in spaces, such as coffee shops and quads, in which they can hold more-freewheeling conversation. Students not only register for courses but also join clubs, which may be authorized to invite speakers. Other students might assemble to protest those same speakers. If the campuses on which these activities take place are to support rather than undermine the truth-seeking mission of the university and are to help their students learn to think outside of a structured and curated environment, they should be, for the most part, open forums for debate. In 1974, following controversies over student-initiated speaking invitations to the segregationist George Wallace and the “race scientist” William Shockley, Yale University President Kingman Brewster appointed a Committee on Free Expression to “examine the condition of free expression, peaceful dissent, mutual respect and tolerance at Yale.” The Woodward Report, named for the committee’s chair, the historian C. Vann Woodward, advocated “unfettered freedom, the right to think the unthinkable,

discuss the unmentionable, and challenge the unchallengeable.”<sup>14</sup> In the context of higher education, free expression is valuable primarily as an essential condition for the truth-seeking mission of the university.

Free expression also serves the civic mission of colleges and universities. That mission requires them to cultivate not only thinkers with habits suitable for an intellectual community but also citizens with habits suitable for a democratic public square, where they will encounter an array of views and values and where the First Amendment is the operative standard. Although free expression alone cannot yield civic-mindedness, the open and reasonable exchange of diverse views secured by free expression enables the learning community to model the discursive virtues—from the courage to scrutinize one’s own views to the self-restraint to hear others out—that are required for citizenship in a pluralistic society

### **What is the difference between academic freedom and free expression?**

---

Free expression is often understood in First Amendment terms. The First Amendment sharply limits how state agents, including public universities, can regulate speech. Yet because most Americans see free expression as a foundational right and indispensable to open, robust inquiry, some free speech advocates argue that private universities, although they are not state agents, should voluntarily abide by the First Amendment.<sup>15</sup> Unlike academic freedom, which applies primarily to faculty and, to a lesser degree, to students, free expression, understood in First Amendment terms, applies to the entire campus community.

Academic freedom diverges from freedom of expression in other respects. The First Amendment, with some exceptions, allows faculty to publish and distribute ideas without fear of state censorship or punishment. But to publish in a scholarly journal, faculty must meet the standards of their academic peers. Such standards, though they differ between fields, distinguish good from poor research within a discipline. Similarly, although a professor is entitled to shout in a public park, “The world is flat!” he or she is not entitled to teach it in an astronomy course, or a student to write it on an exam without penalty. Academic freedom does not shield teachers or students from the consequences of their own ignorance or incompetence. Nor does academic freedom protect the professor who, when assigned to teach a class on electrical engineering, teaches socialism or libertarianism instead.

**A few words on the First Amendment.** When many people think about protecting free expression, they think of the First Amendment. The First Amendment does indeed protect essential freedoms of expression in our society from government interference.

However, as a task force, our focus has been on values, the collegiate mission, and campus ethos, not the law. In the public square, the First Amendment rightly protects expression that is vile, hateful, deliberately provocative, poorly argued, or even patently untrue. When we choose to join a campus community—whether by accepting an offer to matriculate as a student, or to accept an offer to be a faculty member, staff, administrator, or trustee—we choose to join a community of teaching, learning, and scholarship. As members of campus communities, we should choose to speak and act in ways that inform, that question, that meet disciplinary standards of evidence, that are truthful or offered in pursuit of the truth, and that affirm the opportunities of others in the community to do the same. The content of the First Amendment includes limited guidance for these value-laden choices about how to speak and act.

However, for two reasons, the First Amendment is essential to campus free expression considerations. Most obviously, the First Amendment is legally binding on public higher education institutions (and on private institutions in California). As we have seen in recent years when provocateurs have used the First Amendment to access public campuses, this right can be used as a cudgel to require accommodation of expression that seeks to give the imprimatur of a campus setting to ideas that in fact undermine the campus ethos. Public institutions must be ready when the First Amendment requires them to accommodate such expression.

Additionally, the First Amendment is important because among the purposes of higher education is preparing graduates to enter a public square where the amendment will be the operative standard. We need to cultivate the inner strength and intellectual clarity in our students to be ready to make thoughtful contributions to our civic affairs and to counter ideas with which they disagree or find deeply offensive.

Academic freedom does not guarantee individual faculty members that their speech will not cost them professionally. Rather, it guarantees that costs will be imposed primarily by peers properly applying relevant scholarly and professional standards and, where sanctions are concerned, standards of due process.

Yet free expression is in other ways more protected in academic settings than it is elsewhere. A private employer's right to fire someone for expressing opinions that provoke unwanted controversy is undisturbed by the First Amendment and only sometimes disturbed by other legal protections. In contrast, the principles of academic freedom imply that even nontenured professors at private colleges should not be sanctioned merely because their research, teaching, or extramural speech has generated protests or bad press.

These differences mean that faculty sometimes have freedoms that students do not, and, other times, that students have freedoms that faculty do not. In the classroom, faculty have the freedom to decide which books and topics to discuss, and when to cut off discussion. A student can make a suggestion, but the faculty member has the freedom, because of his or her role in the college's teaching mission, to make the final call. On the other hand, students are often asked in the classroom to express and defend their views on political, social, or cultural controversies, while faculty members' expression should be tempered by the responsibility to "set forth justly, without suppression or innuendo, the divergent opinions of other investigators" and to make space for students to think for themselves.<sup>16</sup>

## **New academic freedom and free expression challenges**

---

Presidents, like other campus leaders, confront changes in the social, civic, and political landscape and on campus. These changes include three sets of trends that colleges and universities cannot directly affect but that influence the climate in which they cultivate free expression and open inquiry. Some of these trends are recent developments, but others represent long-term issues that have become increasingly difficult to navigate.

### **Changing patterns of adolescent experience**

Campuses are more diverse than ever, but many Generation Z students are less prepared than students of earlier generations for the disagreements, at times upsetting, that arise in intellectually and otherwise diverse communities. Today's adolescents grow up in increasingly homogeneous neighborhoods, where they may know few whose viewpoints, news sources, socioeconomic status, and race differ from their own.<sup>17</sup> The COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated this inexperience in dealing with disagreement because of diminished opportunities for in-person conversation.

In part due to the influence of social media and the movement from a play-based childhood to a phone-based childhood, Generation Z spent an hour less per day on face-to-face socializing in high school than Generation X did; students, as a result, are less practiced in even friendly social interactions.<sup>18</sup> Face time with friends has continued to decline since the pandemic ended.<sup>19</sup> Mental health issues increased markedly during the pandemic, and more high school students report that they are “not mentally ready” for college.<sup>20</sup>

At the same time, many parents of Generation Z students have curated their children’s social, academic, and extracurricular experiences, intervening when their children’s interactions become contentious or challenging, thus rendering them less prepared for life in college and beyond.<sup>21</sup>

## Social media

Social media destabilizes the climate for open exchange. Today’s students inhabit a physical campus and a virtual campus. Social media sometimes nudges people into think-alike groups, often rewards hyperbole and outrage, and rarely supports nuanced academic reasoning. Social media undermines the integrity of classroom experiences, as students wonder whether someone will share their classroom comments on social media.<sup>22</sup>

As social media becomes increasingly toxic, Generation Z has begun retreating from political engagement online. Only one-third of students find that the dialogue on social media is civil, and only 21% of students regularly share news links on social media, down from 43% in 2017.<sup>23</sup> Students are increasingly uncomfortable expressing an unpopular opinion to fellow students on a social media account tied to their names.<sup>24</sup>

---

**“We were in an era when rational dialogue and debate had been abandoned for the high of in-your-face confrontation, with social media as an accelerant.”<sup>25</sup>**

**Walter Kimbrough, former president of Dillard University**

---

## Affective polarization

As a country, we are riven by affective polarization and divisive stereotypes about our political opposites.<sup>26</sup> Too often, today’s conservatives and liberals think that those with different political viewpoints are bad people with bad values. Polarization off campus makes its way onto campus. A survey of undergraduates at the University of North Carolina found, as is likely true on campuses nationwide, that conservative and liberal students hold divisive stereotypes about each other.<sup>27</sup> And a recent survey suggested that higher education might increase the “perception gap,” the tendency to overestimate how many of one’s political opposites hold extreme views.<sup>28</sup>

Differences, even irreconcilable differences, are inevitable, but affective polarization supercharges them and makes it hard to live with, much less learn from, those with whom we passionately disagree.

\* \* \*

As a result of these trends in the wider culture, many students arrive on campus ill-equipped to sustain healthy dialogue and connection. Although colleges and universities cannot solve these problems, they can address five on-campus trends more directly.

### **Doubts that free expression, academic freedom, and diversity, equity, and inclusion are compatible commitments**

Within a university community, *respectful* disagreement is not a rupture in the community but a sign that the community is carrying out its core purposes. Universities are places where criticisms of and challenges to our most fundamental social, civic, and political institutions and norms should be proposed and debated. Universities must welcome—indeed, encourage—dissent rather than conformity. The conversations and disputes we encounter in a university should unsettle our most basic presuppositions.

Free expression has become more controversial in recent years. Its central importance to a free society is no longer taken as self-evident. Some observers worry that robust protections for free expression are incompatible with commitments to diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI). Some argue that free expression is a tool of oppression, or that it can inflict psychological and physiological harm.<sup>29</sup> Similarly, academic freedom is suspected in some quarters of putting a weapon in the hands of right-wing conflict entrepreneurs to seize respectable podiums, from which they can spread prejudice.<sup>30</sup> Faced with a perceived trade-off between free expression and inclusion, many assign a higher value to inclusion than free expression.

A majority of students, for example, doubt that commitments to diversity and inclusion are compatible with free expression: According to one major survey, 66% of undergraduates said free speech rights conflict with diversity and inclusion.<sup>31</sup> Colleges and universities can find themselves facing cross pressures from advocates for free speech and advocates for diversity.

There are reasons to credit the view that free expression, academic freedom, and diversity, equity, and inclusion are at odds: Members of historically underrepresented groups often report that they do not feel fully accepted or included in the campus community, and that they face an additional burden of having to raise or respond to issues or campus incidents that make them feel marginalized.<sup>32</sup> Scholarly discussions on

issues such as race, gender, and class, even if they are conducted with decorum and held to high academic standards, can raise ideas and elicit responses that will be uncomfortable to some and challenge the inclusive character of the campus community. The pushback against DEI efforts, especially by some state legislatures, has renewed concerns about securing and expanding the gains made by universities in creating more diverse and inclusive campuses.

At the same time, defenders of free expression and academic freedom have understandably criticized some DEI efforts for ignoring viewpoint diversity, equating the discomfort or stress of offensive expression with harm or violence, and enforcing an orthodoxy about the amelioration of historic and ongoing injustices. Colleges and universities have a vital interest in mitigating the effects of such injustices and fostering a diverse and inclusive learning environment, but institutions undermine their academic mission and their credibility when they suppress disagreement on the best means to achieve such goals.<sup>33</sup>

The task force believes that free expression and academic freedom well understood are compatible with diversity and inclusion commitments well understood. To aim at an inclusive campus that honors academic freedom and free expression, one must answer the question, “Inclusion in what?”<sup>34</sup> At colleges and universities, the answer is, “Inclusion in a community of inquiry.” To be included in such a community is to be accepted, whatever one’s background, as entitled to pose questions, to make and scrutinize arguments, and to participate in the work of teaching, learning, and advancing the community’s knowledge. Identity cannot be grounds for exclusion. It also cannot, by itself, be grounds for demanding the exclusion of certain questions or claims from consideration.

The task force also believes that free expression and academic freedom are essential to an inclusive campus. It is through discourse that we can examine, discuss, and ultimately understand others’ experiences, viewpoints, and opinions. While profound disagreements and differences might remain, through respectful, serious conversations the campus can become an inclusive community of learners and knowledge-seekers. There are no simple answers or strategies addressing the perceived tension that pits academic freedom and freedom of expression against diversity, equity, and inclusion. Campuses will need to take some risks, to learn from trial and error, and to engage the community actively.<sup>35</sup>

---

**“A commitment to free expression must be built on a foundation of inclusion and equity. Diversity is a necessary condition for the coexistence of different ideas and perspectives, and inclusion is a necessary condition for every member of our community to feel welcomed, affirmed, and respected. In the context of freedom of expression, equity means that we develop, sustain, and uphold a clear set of community values, standards, and expectations, such that a commitment to freedom of expression, and to diversity, equity and inclusion, extends to and is lived by all members of the community—students, faculty, staff, board members. In a community marked by true inclusion and equity, even fierce debates about a range of differences of opinions and perspectives are not experienced as personal attacks on one’s very humanity and sense of well-being and belonging.”<sup>36</sup>**

**—Lori White, president of DePauw University**

---

## **Decreasing campus viewpoint diversity**

Although campuses have become more diverse in many ways, they have become less diverse ideologically. Universities have historically leaned left; as forums for critiquing our social, civic, and political institutions and norms, it would be surprising if universities had a predominantly conservative ethos.<sup>37</sup> Yet colleges and university faculty are considerably more liberal now than they were a few decades ago. Since the Higher Education Research Institute began to track partisan affiliation in 1989, the ratio of liberals to conservatives has more than doubled.<sup>38</sup>

The resulting climate of conformity compromises the research and teaching mission of higher education, influencing which questions are deemed worth asking, which research is to be viewed with skepticism, and which student classroom comments require scrutiny.<sup>39</sup>

The climate of conformity also compromises the civic mission of higher education. To prepare students for civic life in our pluralistic democracy, in which conservatives, liberals, and moderates each represent at least a quarter of the American populace, campuses should create opportunities for students to learn about and converse with others across the political spectrum.<sup>40</sup>

Finally, the ability to work across all manner of differences is a critical workplace readiness skill. Teaching students to collaborate with colleagues and

clients whose opinions and experiences differ from their own is necessary to prepare them for careers in an increasingly globalized and diverse workforce.

Enabling institutions to carry out both their academic and civic missions will require presidents and their teams to commit to enhancing viewpoint diversity in a way that honors academic freedom.

## A censorious minority

Surveys of undergraduates find that a significant minority is willing to shut down speech. In a recent survey of undergraduates in the University of Wisconsin System, nearly a third agreed that “if a student says something in class that some students feel causes harm to certain groups of people . . . the instructor should stop that student from talking.”<sup>41</sup> In a national survey, 13% of undergraduates said that it is always or sometimes acceptable to use “violence to stop a speech, protest, or rally”; 39% said the same of “shouting down speakers or trying to prevent them from talking.”<sup>42</sup> In yet another survey, 1 out of 5 students admits they have “called out, punished, or ‘canceled’ someone” for expressing views they found offensive.<sup>43</sup>

Surveys of faculty find a significant minority willing to discriminate against their political opposites in hiring, symposia invitations, grant decisions, and paper reviews, and that faculty and departmental culture can stifle open debate.<sup>44</sup> Shout-downs of campus speakers, calls to dismiss faculty for controversial research or extramural expression, and social media frenzies over controversial expression by students or faculty, while driven by a campus minority, curb open inquiry and academic discourse for all.

Academic and expressive freedoms must be defended vigorously to prevent a vocal and censorious minority from disrupting everyone else’s opportunity to benefit fully from the free exchange of ideas.

## Widespread self-censorship

One national survey found that 65% of students agreed that “the climate on my campus prevents some people from saying things they believe because others might find them offensive.” The percentage of students with that perception has risen in recent years, it noted.<sup>45</sup> According to a University of North Carolina survey, students across the political spectrum self-censor, and a substantial percentage reported doing so on multiple occasions in a single course.<sup>46</sup> Faculty also self-censor in the classroom, in their choice of research topics, and around their faculty colleagues.<sup>47</sup>

To address self-censorship and the stifling of debate inside and outside the classroom, colleges must assist students in developing skills for spirited, productive academic discourse in an atmosphere of humility, grace, patience, and mutual respect.

## Cross-pressured campuses

Campuses have long been sites of protest movements seeking to compel universities to declare themselves on the right side, typically understood as the left side, of various issues, from the Israel-Hamas conflict to police shootings. Such movements have sometimes been supported by faculty and, in recent years, by equity-focused administrative units. After George Floyd's killing in 2020, internal pressure on colleges and universities to declare themselves for social justice intensified.<sup>48</sup> On the other hand, campuses face counterpressure, sometimes backed by executive and legislative actions and right-wing media, for universities to butt out or to publicly distance themselves from disfavored progressive views. The fight over university statements regarding the Hamas terrorist attack in Israel on October 7 and Israel's response is a striking example of how universities struggle to preserve their integrity, reputations, and well-being amid such conflicting pressures.

University leaders, including presidents, confront these pressures amid cratering confidence in colleges and universities. Less than a decade ago, majorities of Republicans and Democrats had, according to Gallup, "a great deal" or "quite a lot" of confidence in higher education. Today, presidents represent their colleges and universities to outsiders in an atmosphere in which confidence is down in every subgroup Gallup considers, including Republicans, Democrats, people with no college degree, people with postgraduate degrees, younger people, and older people.<sup>49</sup>

One should not jump to conclusions regarding the reasons for this steep, recent decline in confidence, but it potentially leaves colleges—particularly those also confronting financial and enrollment challenges—caught between left-wing protesters who can generate bad publicity or impede operations and right-wing legislators who seek to put colleges and universities under new constraints, some of which undermine academic freedom and free expression on campus.<sup>50</sup>

\* \* \*

These are the features of the social, civil, and political landscape that make a new roadmap for presidents and their teams necessary. Although the core principles of academic freedom and free expression remain unchanged, these trends require presidents to find new approaches to advancing these principles on their campuses.

# Roadmap for the Presidential Leadership Team

---

Leadership on academic freedom and free expression is not confined to senior university leaders but depends on creating an institutional environment in which the virtues of intellectual clarity and rigor, empathy, respect, and humility are continually fostered in the life of the university. Trust among the community is essential; within any university community, controversial expression will provoke strong and divergent responses among stakeholders, testing the community but also creating opportunities to affirm a strong commitment to free expression and open inquiry. A few elements of the roadmap are relevant to crisis management. But regular attentiveness to the health of a campus's culture of free expression, which goes beyond the issuing of well-crafted and thoughtful policy statements and resolutions, can build the trust that enables a community to confront difficult cases. To that end, we present a roadmap on academic freedom and free expression that honors the norms of shared governance. Each element of the campus community—trustees, administrators, faculty, students—has an essential role in fostering a free expression culture, and they must work jointly to uphold the university's academic and civic missions.

## **Consider how to signal the institution's commitment to free expression**

---

Presidents, together with their governing boards, should deliberate on how to best develop and articulate their institution's philosophy of free expression. One way to do so is through the adoption of a free expression statement. Task force members Ronald Crutcher, Ronald Rochon, and Lori White, as well as former task force member Wallace Loh, spearheaded the adoption of free expression statements at their institutions. They believe that these statements were valuable for signaling the centrality of free expression and viewpoint diversity to the collegiate mission. Such statements can also serve as a framework for developing campus strategies, policies, programs, and curricula.<sup>51</sup> Other presidents on the task force have not adopted a free expression statement, holding that free expression strategies, policies, programs, and curricula are sufficient to establish a free expression campus ethos. Despite the different views of the task force members on the value of such statements, all members believe in the vital role of presidential leadership in signaling and sustaining the institution's commitment to a culture of free expression.

If a statement is to be adopted, those drafting it should consult campus stakeholders. At some schools, multiple bodies have formally approved the

statements. For example, at Colgate University and Gettysburg College, freedom of expression statements were adopted following processes that began with a presidential call for action, emerged from a committee consisting of faculty and students, and were approved by the trustees as well as the student and faculty senates.<sup>52</sup> In any case, free expression statements are no substitute for effective leadership and sound strategies for securing expressive rights and cultivating a healthy culture of open inquiry.

As the president and board consider the best approach to establishing their institution's commitment to free expression, a clear and succinct statement of the college or university's academic mission is essential. Such a statement is indispensable when the president and board are reviewing university policies and guiding decision-making in a crisis. If an institution lacks such a statement, now is the time to develop and adopt one.

### **Systematically review and consistently enforce policies on free expression and academic freedom**

---

While the principles of freedom of expression and academic freedom are constants, the policies that uphold and operationalize those principles must speak to today's environment. If policies were last reviewed before 2020, the president's cabinet should ask for a catalog and review of policies that touch on academic freedom and freedom of expression. Those charged with cataloging policies should cast a wide net; policies developed in good faith by offices ranging from the provost's office to the IT department to campus security may have unintended consequences for academic freedom and freedom of expression. These include policies on appointments, promotions, and tenure; faculty and staff's social media use; monitoring of student social media accounts; and major events, protests, law enforcement, and more. Special care should be given to examining rules on campus expression regarding time, place, and manner to ensure they are reasonable, content-neutral, and in compliance with the law. All policies should be reviewed to ensure they reflect the school's values, comprehensively address today's landscape, and are consistent with each other.

A successful free expression strategy is iterative by reviewing what has worked and what policies, programs, and curricula can be improved, clarified, or added. Once a leadership team has developed its free expression strategy, the institution must support that approach with an appropriate allocation in the budget for implementation and campus programming.

After policies have been cataloged and reviewed, they should be easy for community members to access; DePauw University and the University of Missouri, for example, both have webpages devoted to explaining their freedom of expression principles and policies.<sup>53</sup>

A review of policies will prepare schools to respond to accreditation and other external assessments. In 2024, the American Bar Association added protections for free speech for students, staff, and faculty to its accreditation review. The Carnegie Elective Classification for Community Engagement's application for the 2026 cycle includes questions about free expression policies, programming that fosters civil discourse across differences, and training to prepare faculty and staff to teach these skills.<sup>55</sup>

In addition to reviewing, developing, and communicating policies on free expression and academic freedom, institutions must consistently enforce those policies, especially restrictions on time, place, and manner, as well as enforce codes of conduct, which codify the norms that are essential for a healthy learning community. The schools should address violations of policies through appropriate disciplinary procedures, guided by the standards of due process. They must enforce such policies consistently and equitably, regardless of the views or identities of the individuals involved or the politics of the moment. Failure to judiciously enforce such policies creates de facto norms that become increasingly difficult to root out. Reestablishing control in volatile situations and restoring healthy free expression norms become nearly impossible without causing a backlash and could veer into overcorrection and the further erosion of expressive rights. The difficulties many institutions faced in dealing with disruptions in the spring of 2024 were undoubtedly compounded by failures to consistently enforce policies governing demonstrations, camping, and harassment beginning in the fall of 2023.<sup>56</sup> Presidents and their leadership teams should make every effort to ensure that university policies are fairly and reliably enforced.

### **Spend leadership capital to model free expression, viewpoint diversity, and inclusion**

We believe that presidents and their leadership teams should communicate about free expression and open inquiry beyond the convocation address and other special occasions—they should discuss these concepts during their regular interactions by modeling how to engage with different viewpoints.

The effort should begin with the team articulating an explicit and campus-specific strategy on free expression that addresses the perceived tension

Carnegie Mellon University's Commission on Academic Freedom and Freedom of Expression reviewed the school's policies, procedures, and professional codes and recommended revisions to several policies. Among its recommendations were updates to the school's "Policy on Separation of Individual's and Institution's Interests." Particularly in the age of social media, the commission urged updated guidance on how campus community members should make clear when they speak for the school—and when they do not. The commission noted that an updated policy would communicate that the school "encourages" individuals and groups to take stands for the "betterment of society" according to their own beliefs while allowing the university to uphold its institutional neutrality.<sup>54</sup>

between diversity, equity, inclusion, and free expression. Leaders must make the case that it is possible to achieve a campus culture in which free expression *helps* the cause of diversity, equity, and inclusion by building student resiliency and understanding of the range of perspectives, opinions, and experiences of others; by creating opportunities for discussion about issues where students believe academic freedom, free expression, diversity, equity, and inclusion are in tension; and by fostering a sense of inclusion in an academic community of learning and inquiry.

Presidents and their leadership teams should consider taking responsibility for identifying gaps in the range of viewpoints heard on campus and taking steps to fill them. This requires being willing to make a judgment about which worthwhile viewpoints are insufficiently represented on campus. Some task force members have filled viewpoint gaps by holding speaker series directed by the office of the president, and by hosting symposia, panels, and other events that bring divergent viewpoints into conversation. Hearing from those who hold divergent viewpoints on the same stage or hearing a guest speaker whose views are academically credible but outside the mainstream of that campus presents students and the community with models of respectful disagreement too seldom seen in today's civic discourse.

The president and other senior campus leaders should convene or attend gatherings of campus groups that include campus Republicans, Democrats, and other political clubs; campus religious and interfaith groups; and clubs with divergent viewpoints. Additionally, the office of the president and the administration might budget funding to support campus institutes, schools, departments, and faculty to convene events that address contemporary social and political issues and bring representatives of important viewpoints to campus.

Task force members have used the office of the president to host speaker series that bring diverse viewpoints to campus: Linda Livingstone at Baylor University hosts the Baylor Conversation Series with speakers who explore timely topics within the context of a Christian community; at DePauw University, the Ubben Lecture Series brings diverse leaders from around the world to deliver lectures, open to the public, on contemporary issues. Ronald Crutcher at the University of Richmond hosted the Sharp Viewpoints Series, pairing political and thought leaders with different views, as well as Spider Talks, with interviews of faculty about their research. Walter Kimbrough at Dillard University hosted Brain Food with intellectuals, activists, and artists. John Nunes at Concordia College-New York hosted Books & Coffee for conversations with authors.<sup>57</sup>

One key component of addressing self-censorship and bolstering success in the university's civic mission is increasing diversity among its faculty and scholars, including viewpoint diversity and diversity of groups historically underrepresented on the faculty. Faculty are hired for their disciplinary expertise, teaching skills, and other potential contributions to the campus academic experience—not their political orientation. However, on campuses where the predominate viewpoint is liberal or conservative, the institution should take steps to enhance viewpoint diversity.<sup>58</sup>

## **Support diversity, including viewpoint diversity, in hiring, tenure, and promotion**

---

Members of search, appointment, promotion, and tenure committees share in the human tendency of finding kinship with those who are like them—in particular, preferring candidates from their networks or who have similar identities or views. Indeed, a nontrivial minority of faculty admit in surveys to a willingness to discriminate based on ideology in hiring or other decisions. Presidents and academic leadership should work with faculty to take a hard look at how they use diversity criteria in hiring, promotion, and tenure. Faculty and administrators should collaborate to ensure that committee members are educated and supported in their efforts to consider the widest possible range of qualified candidates. Such strategies might include the use of search advocates or training programs for committee members.<sup>59</sup>

Diversity statements are becoming increasingly disfavored as an appropriate strategy for enhancing diversity, with half of faculty reporting in a national survey that they believed that diversity statements were ideological litmus tests that violated academic freedom.<sup>60</sup> Diversity statements, which often seek to gauge an applicant's commitment to certain contested values, are sometimes the sole basis for eliminating candidates, as happened during a life sciences search at the University of California, Berkeley, in which 78% of applicants were dropped solely on this basis.<sup>61</sup> On other occasions, search committees have written position descriptions in ways that suggest candidates should have particular ideological commitments.<sup>62</sup> Randall Kennedy, the Michael R. Klein Professor at Harvard Law School, has argued that mandatory diversity statements typically “constitute pledges of allegiance that enlist academics into the DEI movement by dint of soft-spoken but real coercion: If you want the job or the promotion, play ball—or else.”<sup>63</sup>

Simply moving away from diversity statements and other policies that contribute to the perception that colleges and universities are progressive-only zones can go some way toward supporting viewpoint diversity. A related strategy is to make it clear, in external and internal statements about diversity, that the institution prizes viewpoint diversity, including political diversity. This

is one way to promote viewpoint diversity without practicing affirmative action for conservatives.<sup>64</sup>

Supporting diversity is not merely a matter of hiring and retaining faculty with certain identities or perspectives. Cultivating a truly diverse and inclusive learning community through proper programmatic, curricular, and pedagogical strategies should be the aim of *all* faculty and administrators. Hiring, tenure, and promotion procedures should focus on evaluating candidates for their ability to foster such a learning environment.

Colleges and universities have a legitimate interest in seeking out teachers who can serve a diverse student body and in rewarding such service, but they should not pursue that interest in such a way as to foster or worsen an atmosphere of ideological conformity. In other words, institutions should ensure that diversity narrowly conceived does not undermine diversity broadly conceived. Not requiring diversity statements as part of a written application package does not mean eliminating the consideration of diversity qualifications altogether. Search committees can ask candidates, preferably in an interview setting, how they deal with the diversity of experiences, identities, perspectives, and values that influence student learning or classroom dynamics. The aim of such questions should be to elucidate the candidate's ability to lead conversations among diverse students. Ideological and political diversity are among the appropriate objects of inquiry. In interviews and evaluations, candidates should be assessed on their ability to manage their classrooms as forums for reasonable debate across different views and as training grounds for critical, independent thought.<sup>65</sup>

## **Defend academic freedom in scholarship and in intramural and extramural speech**

---

One effect of rising ideological conformity on campus and growing legislative attention paid to colleges and universities is the pressure that faculty in some disciplines face to avoid politically sensitive research agendas. Recent years have seen the retraction of controversial journal articles and efforts, some successful, to defund research centers.<sup>66</sup>

Meanwhile, the weakened bargaining power of faculty, the perennial urge of people with power to abuse it, and a polarized political atmosphere, among other things, have made faculty vulnerable to firing and other sanctions for both extramural and intramural speech. FIRE's Scholars Under Fire database shows that attempts to sanction professors over such speech have become more frequent in recent years and that these attempts often succeed.<sup>67</sup>

Recent examples of colleges that have imposed sanctions for intramural speech include Linfield University, a private university in Oregon, and Collin College, a community college in Texas, both of which dismissed professors

after they criticized leaders or policies.<sup>68</sup> Though both institutions disputed the allegations that they had disregarded academic freedom, the litigation of these cases in the courts highlights the importance of shoring up protections for faculty speech. A recent decision by the 4<sup>th</sup> U.S. Court of Appeals has further heightened the need for institutions to bolster support faculty members' intramural speech. In *Porter v. North Carolina State*, the majority ruled that intramural speech by public college and university professors falls, for the most part, outside the protection of the First Amendment. If other courts, which have said little about intramural speech, follow that lead, public university professors will be, as professors in private colleges have been, largely on their own in claiming their academic freedom in this area.<sup>69</sup> Presidents and senior academic leaders should encourage faculty decision-making bodies to ensure that faculty handbooks codify strong protections for intramural speech.

Rather than repressing faculty speech that, at times, may create significant internal tensions or complicate community and donor relations, presidents and senior academic leaders should support academic freedom by implementing specific strategies to defend controversial research, as well as intramural and extramural speech. In particular, institutions should publish clear policies about what kinds of circumstances would trigger a formal investigation of someone for their expression; the policies should include due process rights, a standard timeline for review and decision, and the potential outcomes of investigations. Because protracted and murky investigations become a form of punishments, these procedures should be fair and efficient, and investigations should be concluded in a timely manner.

## **Take a data-driven approach to campus culture**

---

Presidents and their leadership teams can monitor the campus climate by supporting well-designed campus climate surveys, including the climate for intellectual diversity and free expression.

Institutions that regularly participate in the Higher Education Research Institute Freshman Survey can learn how the views of first-year students have changed over time on such questions as whether colleges should prohibit racist and sexist speech on campus, and whether colleges have the right to ban extreme speakers. The Higher Education Research Institute also asks students to place themselves on the ideological spectrum, which can provide a rough measure of one kind of intellectual diversity on campus. But a campus climate survey provides an opportunity to examine in more detail what different campus constituencies, including faculty and staff, think about—for example, how difficult or easy it is to express a view that others might find objectionable.

Interpreting the answers to survey questions can be difficult. For example, it would be interesting to know what percentage of students say they self-censor more than once per month. But it is hard to know whether one ought to worry

about a finding on that question—perhaps once per month is surprisingly little—without asking additional questions and relying on focus groups to delve into preliminary survey findings.

Because views on free expression on campus are now partisan political fodder, it is important to build trust when devising and implementing a survey. Pomona College’s 2018 survey of faculty and staff, though it relied on Gallup, included custom questions developed by a Task Force on Public Dialogue commissioned by Pomona’s board, and the task force included board, faculty, student, and dean’s office representation. The Pomona task force, in addition to fielding the survey, made extensive efforts to inform and solicit feedback from the campus community, including alumni and parents of students.<sup>70</sup>

Once a presidential cabinet better understands its policies and campus climate, it might be able to benchmark itself against other and peer institutions. Presidents, together with trustees, might select as benchmarks colleges that have published data on their campus’s free expression climate or a sample of peer institutions.<sup>71</sup>

## **Consider the range of social and political issues on which to take an institutional position**

---

Some colleges—including DePauw University, Brown University, and the University of Iowa—have not only determined their criteria for institutional speech but have also published those criteria. Chancellor Howard Gillman at the University of California, Irvine, posted a personal essay about his criteria for issuing a statement. The criteria in these four examples differ, but in each case, they set institution-specific expectations about when the president will—and will not—speak on behalf of the campus.<sup>73</sup>

The leadership team must consider the range of issues on which the university will take an institutional position.<sup>72</sup>

Private universities have greater freedom than public ones to take an explicit position on social and political issues. It is clearly appropriate for a university to take a position on town-gown matters or if a policy or legislative proposal directly affects the university’s operation. But beyond such issues, university practices vary.

Some colleges and universities follow the Kalven Report and uphold institutional neutrality by declining to comment on issues that do not bear on “the very mission of the university and its values of free inquiry” and by prioritizing the role of the university as a neutral forum for debate. In this view, institutional speech risks chilling the fullest range of expression by faculty, students, and staff who may feel uncomfortable putting themselves at odds with their school.<sup>74</sup> Other colleges and universities hold that the school should be a neutral forum on most issues, but on select, important social and political issues, it should speak with an institutional voice.<sup>75</sup> Every denominational university, by definition, upholds its creedal texts, values, and commitments on which it is adamantly not neutral; yet, denominational institutions

strive for ethical reflection, ongoing interpretation, and theological engagement relative to their particular confession of faith; contemporary social and political issues are occasions for such reflection.

On our task force, members hold varying opinions about the range of issues appropriate for an institutional position. Although universities will reach different conclusions, we believe it is important for university leaders to anticipate what would fall within the range appropriate for their school. University forums, speakers, panels, and campus events that bring multiple viewpoints on these issues demonstrate seriousness of purpose in the university's civic mission and alertness to contemporary social and political concerns even without the university taking an official stance.<sup>76</sup>

**Special considerations for faith-based institutions.** Institutions with thick faith commitments have a unique set of challenges and opportunities that are a function of the complex dynamic between academic inquiry and free expression on the one hand, and theological and moral principles on the other. Different interpretations of the faith tradition by trustees, donors, faculty, students, parents, and alumni, as well as the potential tension between rigorous open inquiry and the preservation of core doctrines, can complicate efforts to shore up the freedoms that are at the heart of the academic enterprise. Each religious college or university will approach these challenges somewhat differently, according to its mission and its tradition's historic approach to cultural engagement.

Presidents and boards should clearly articulate the mission and values of the institution to the various constituencies in their community in terms of their faith tradition. Just as important, they should work with faculty and administrators to creatively draw upon their tradition's unique wellspring of moral resources to cultivate a rich learning environment, foster civil dialogue and open inquiry, and inculcate in students the virtues of charity, humility, and truth-seeking. When guided by effective leadership, such institutions become training grounds where students can hone their convictions, strengthen the accord between faith and reason, deepen their knowledge of their own and others' worldviews, and engage the culture with kindness and conviction.

## **Offer regional and national thought leadership on free expression**

---

We believe that it is important for presidents and their leadership teams to support each other on free expression issues. For example, college leaders might consider a statement on the threats to academic freedom and free expression from legislative or executive action on curricular matters or matters of open inquiry and scholarship. Likewise, college leaders might offer public or private support to presidents and other leaders of campuses who are confronting a controversy arising from the defense of the academic freedom of a faculty member or the expressive rights of students.

Presidents should offer leadership on free expression not only on their campuses but also regionally and nationally. Controversies over free expression have contributed to an erosion in public trust in colleges and universities. Although this erosion of trust may be based on a distorted picture of what actually happens on campuses, it undermines willingness to support higher education institutions and reduces confidence in academic expertise. As a task force, we believe that it is vitally important for colleges and universities not only to do more but to be seen doing so by the citizenry, elected officials, donors, parents, and alumni. Leaders should seek opportunities to speak about the importance of free expression to their academic mission and the nation's civic health. They should talk specifically about their strategies to support free expression and the open exchange of ideas.

Task force members also spoke to the value of their firsthand experiences working with local school systems to strengthen the skills of respectful conversation and open inquiry among primary and secondary students, and with regional business leaders who seek to create respectful workplaces and who increasingly see the ability to work with a diversity of colleagues and clients as an essential workplace-readiness skill.

## **Uphold the expressive rights of student athletes**

---

Presidents enjoy access to courtside tickets, and they surely have a front-row seat in protecting college interests as well as student rights in one of the increasingly thorny free expression arenas: college athletics. College athletes and coaching staff, especially at Division I universities, present particularly difficult free expression issues. Because of the attention that sports teams and their top-performing student athletes draw, individuals or teams that make statements on social or political issues can garner prominent attention, often leading to pressure from alumni, trustees, and the media. Scholarship athletes are particularly vulnerable to pressures to avoid speaking up for fear of jeopardizing their scholarship status. College athletes should not be expected to

surrender or abridge their rights of expression. We recommend that presidents involve athletic directors and coaches in leadership planning on free expression policy and that coaches affirm the free expression rights of the athletes under their supervision in the same manner as other students.

Implementing sound strategies to protect the expressive rights of student athletes is becoming more important as they increasingly become public figures in the name, image, and likeness (NIL) era. Administrators should provide media and social media training to student athletes, not for the purpose of dictating what student athletes should say or think, but to prepare them to respond wisely to questions and opportunities they will likely encounter as public figures and as advocates for causes, brands, and products.

In 2021, the NCAA implemented new rules that allow athletes to engage in and profit from NIL activities. Since then, over 30 states have passed NIL laws that establish parameters for schools and student athletes. Some laws, for example, prohibit compensation from so-called vice industries. The NCAA holds that student athletes must comply with state NIL laws and can engage in NIL activities in states without NIL laws. As federal jurisprudence and state laws continue to evolve, administrators should help student athletes navigate NCAA rules, their state's NIL legal regime, as well as their own school's NIL and student conduct policies.<sup>77</sup> Presidents and their leadership teams should understand their state's law and ensure that their institution upholds student athlete expressive rights while supporting them with appropriate training and counsel.

In addition, the landscape of classifying student athletes as "employees" is evolving.<sup>78</sup> It is unclear where student athlete employment will end up, but this question could have an impact on how universities work with their student athletes on free expression issues.

## **Honor donor intent and the institution's academic mission**

---

Presidents are not just leaders on campus but are fundraisers-in-chief off campus. For a higher education sector confronting financial and enrollment challenges, one bright spot is philanthropy. Giving to higher education rose 12.5%, to \$59.5 billion, in fiscal year 2022.<sup>79</sup> But institutions can get caught between permitting donors too much influence, at the expense of academic freedom and free expression, and disregarding donors' intent. Presidents should work with trustees, who are often donors themselves, to negotiate the happy but tricky relationship between universities and their benefactors. Such work is particularly important in a period in which donors are increasingly willing to augment the power of the purse with the power of social media to exert pressure on colleges and universities.<sup>80</sup> No strategy for avoiding a public

and damaging dispute always works. But understanding how the legitimate interests of donors interact with the mission of the university and being able to communicate that understanding to donors before a crisis arises is the foundation of any principled and prudent strategy.

Donors have every right to give with a particular purpose, rather than donate with no restrictions. And colleges and universities at times give donors cause to worry that if they are not careful about specifying the terms of their gift, the money might not be spent in a manner that honors their intent.<sup>81</sup>

Donors can contribute salutary criticism, and not just funding, to institutions that can get set in their ways. Philanthropy that seeks to advance particular ideas is not by itself a problem. Institutions that seek an array of donors can support or enhance programming they would not otherwise be able to support or enhance. Donors certainly influence some areas of programming and hiring—universities that dislike lawsuits and want future donations will think twice about using donor funds for programming the donor despises—but colleges and universities can live with that influence up to a point. For example, on a campus replete with opportunities to hear from liberal speakers, a university need not flinch at a donor agreement specifying that a lecture series “teach conservative principles.” But it might, as the Honors College at Arizona State University did, face a conflict between its academic integrity and its fundraising goals if the donor for such a series personally places Charlie Kirk, a MAGA figure who continues to maintain that the 2020 election was stolen, on a “Health, Wealth, and Happiness” panel.<sup>82</sup> Or if a donor, as occurred at the University of Washington, seeks to modify an agreement to forbid the holder of a chair from making political statements.<sup>83</sup> In the first case, Arizona State properly allowed the event to go forward amid faculty criticism about Kirk’s invitation, but the donor, unhappy with what he characterized as “left-wing hostility” at the university, withdrew his funding anyway.<sup>84</sup> In the second, the University of Washington, to its credit, returned the gift, thereby honoring both donor intent and academic freedom.<sup>85</sup>

Dependence on private philanthropy, whether the donor is a foundation or an individual, can tempt institutions to permit donors to guide their priorities and muzzle speech that might put contributions at risk. Consider the recent controversy regarding how elite institutions have dealt with the Israel-Hamas conflict. Even wealthy colleges and universities have felt compelled to listen to high-dollar donors who criticized them for being too tolerant of what those donors considered to be hate speech.<sup>86</sup> More exposed to pressure are institutions that need private philanthropy to plug holes in their operating budgets or to shore up the endowments they will need to survive in uncommonly hard times for higher education.

**Renaming controversies have multiplied in recent years amid calls for racial reckoning.**

In 2020, Michigan State University's James Madison College considered changing its name because its namesake had enslaved people. In 2021, the University of Alabama, Birmingham, removed the segregationist George Wallace's name from a building. In 2017, students at Lebanon Valley College demanded the renaming of Lynch Hall because Clyde A. Lynch, despite an apparently blemish-free record, had an unfortunate surname.<sup>87</sup>

Some renaming controversies are about little more than donor or alumni relations, but others involve the very character of higher education. Universities, whose histories can span centuries, are especially charged with reflection, and they should not get swept up in evanescent trends in thought. They should, however, consider whether current practices, traditions, and names, which emerge from a flawed past, stand up to serious moral scrutiny. Sometimes, they do not. On the other hand, as Yale University's Committee to Establish Principles on Renaming observed, "Ill-fated renaming has often reflected excessive confidence in moral orthodoxies." Present-day participants in an "intergenerational project" should exercise great care when acting upon "moral hindsight," and those charged with the well-being of a college or university must be mindful of the legal and publicity pitfalls of renaming.<sup>88</sup>

Increasingly, to avoid panicked improvisation, schools are adopting renaming policies, such as DePauw University's "Principles and Processes for Reconsideration of Names, Statuary, Monuments and Traditions."<sup>89</sup> Although policies will differ by institution, all should, in accordance with the university's knowledge-seeking mission, take advantage of faculty expertise and make every effort not to distort history.<sup>90</sup> They should, in accordance with the university's civic mission, engage students in conversation about the serious questions renaming controversies raise. In accordance with the intergenerational character of most colleges and universities, they should attend not only to the views of current students but also to those of alumni. Presidents and their leadership teams will be called upon to explain to current students why others who care about the college, including trustees specially charged with taking a long view, are legitimate participants and decision-makers in renaming controversies.<sup>91</sup>

Universities need philanthropy, need to pursue their missions, and need to preserve control over programming and curriculum that is essential to academic freedom. Decision-makers need to know and love the unique character of colleges and universities. Advancement officers and staff, who move easily between different kinds of institutions, do not always have this

knowledge or feeling. For that reason, oversight of donor agreements must include stakeholders who understand and value the culture of free speech and academic freedom. Presidents who understand the interests of givers and understand the missions of their universities and colleges have an important role to play in that reflection. When donors are outraged by faculty or student speech, presidents must advocate for academic freedom and freedom of expression and help their institutions preserve independence without suggesting to donors that their role is to give and to shut up.

## **Be ready to act with confidence, clarity, and due speed when the inevitable campus free expression controversy occurs**

---

### **Engage the campus community when controversy occurs.**

When a private racist and sexist email message sent by a student became public, University of Maryland President Wallace Loh took to social media to address campus community concerns. The email message was protected by the First Amendment but was deeply hurtful to many. President Loh held a live Twitter chat in which he discussed the requirement to protect expression while acknowledging and addressing the consequences of hateful speech.<sup>92</sup>

Controversy is inevitable in an academic community that encourages intellectually lively classrooms and is at the forefront of new scholarship. On social media, controversial expression is often filtered through a narrow ideological prism and can go viral, attracting regional and even national attention. For campus leaders, social media also compresses the time frame for deciding on a response. A persistent trait of incidents involving campus speech that generate national headlines is that administrators and faculty are reacting to sudden controversies, often leading to hasty or ad hoc decisions; these headline-generating events have an outsized impact on shaping unfavorable public impressions of a particular campus and of higher education more generally. But while controversy is inevitable, crisis is not.

The key is preparation. The leadership team can be ready, as much as possible, with a clear, consistent, and fair response. The prior use of case studies and tabletop exercises, as discussed in detail in the next section, can help avoid hasty and reactive decision-making; such exercises can help to identify what institutional response (if any) is required, which stakeholder groups should be involved, what decision points must be reached, and who should hold authority to make those decisions. Decisions at these key moments send important messages about the university's commitments to free expression and dissent; however, reacting with unreflective appeals to free speech rights can be seen as dismissing the valid concerns of affected groups on campus.

If the institution does act, the response must include a communications strategy that ensures a consistent message, acknowledges stakeholders, identifies a spokesperson, and assures that the spokesperson

has the backing of the institution. In the case of controversial speech or expression by a student or faculty member, the response can explicitly affirm the university's commitment to the freedom to express even highly controversial views and use the university's own free expression rights to uphold its commitment to values, procedures, or community members, if they have been impugned.

Institutions should publish clear guidelines about what kinds of circumstances would trigger a formal investigation of an expression by a member of the campus community and should establish policies for such investigations, including due process rights, a standard timeline for review and decision, and the potential outcomes of investigations. These procedures should be fair and efficient, and investigations should be concluded in a timely manner. Protracted and murky investigations can seem like punishments in themselves.

Guest speakers have been at the center of several controversies. Task force members distinguished between controversial speakers whose views had been sanctioned by peer review, service in public office, or are otherwise of academic merit and extremist speakers who deny the fundamental equality of all. In general, guest speakers serve the campus community by bringing the opportunity to discuss and debate; controversial and academically credible speakers may serve this purpose especially well. A thorough major-events policy, readily available to students, faculty, and staff, that includes accommodation for protest and counterevents can forestall the uses of the heckler's veto.<sup>93</sup> At times public universities bound by the First Amendment, and private colleges and universities bound by First Amendment-like policies, may be obliged to host speakers who do not serve the university's mission. In these situations, college leaders must find ways to honor their First Amendment obligations while affirming the equality of all members of the campus community.<sup>94</sup>

## **Make use of case studies and tabletop exercises**

---

A successful free expression strategy includes an articulation of principles; envisions what a robust culture of open inquiry and free expression would be like in a particular campus community; and identifies priority areas for strengthening or clarifying policies, programs, and curricula. One way to develop a strategy is to discuss case studies of free expression controversies on other campuses and hypothetical scenarios in the form of tabletop exercises. In Appendix II of this report, we have included samples of tabletop exercises.

**Allowing a controversial event or speech does not imply that the institution endorses the speaker's views.** When the Federalist Society at the University of Richmond Law School invited transgender movement critic Ryan T. Anderson to speak on campus, there were complaints from students and faculty and calls to disinvite the speaker. The law school dean issued a statement that the university upholds principles of robust discussion and that it does not require student groups to vet speakers with the administration. University President Ronald Crutcher said that the school would not cancel the event, although he said he found the speaker's views offensive. Anderson's speech was met with but not disrupted by protesters; during the event, a faculty member offered a rebuttal to Anderson's remarks.<sup>95</sup>

Case studies and tabletop exercises help to identify—before conflict breaks out or crisis occurs—the various reputational, fiscal, and community pressures that can follow when an institution must defend controversial expression. The case study or exercise can also identify the institutional resources that are available or that must be developed, and how to assign responsibility for developing programs, policies, and curricula that foster a respectful free expression culture for all. These exercises can help the leadership team articulate the campus's commitment to free expression and academic freedom principles with messages that resonate with its unique community, and to develop a decision-making process that will be seen as fair even by those who dissent from its outcome. Task force members said that speaking about how their college or university had demonstrated its commitment to free expression in the civil rights era or had hosted controversial speakers in decades past helped create a sense of an enduring institutional tradition.

Tabletop exercises should be included as regular aspects of leadership retreats and discussions, to refresh returning members on free speech principles, to involve those new to the leadership team, and to analyze how the campus strategy has functioned in practice. Tabletop exercises should also be featured at free expression orientations and retreats for deans and faculty and student leaders.

# Appendix I: Statements on Campus Free Expression

---

The University of Maryland, the University of Richmond, DePauw University, and the University of Southern Indiana adopted freedom of expression statements in recent years. They are four of the more than 100 colleges and universities that have done so, beginning with the University of Chicago's approval of the Chicago Principles in 2015.<sup>96</sup>

The University of Maryland's [Statement on University Values](#) and [Statement of Free Speech Values](#) were adopted in 2018 after approval of the university's president and the University Senate. These statements were among the recommendations of the President/Senate Inclusion and Respect Task Force, which was co-chaired by the senior associate vice president of student affairs and a dean. In the course of its work, the President/Senate Inclusion and Respect Task Force held three public forums, invited comment through an online form, and consulted with numerous campus constituencies and, more broadly, with faculty, staff, students, and administrators.<sup>97</sup>

The University of Richmond's [Statement on Free Expression](#) was approved by its board of trustees in 2020. The president appointed a University Task Force on Free Expression, following a 2019 campus speaker series on free expression and civil disagreement. The task force drafted a statement, which was presented for comment at forums for faculty, staff, and students; campus members could also submit comments through an online form. After receiving feedback, the task force revised its draft. The board of trustees then approved the statement.<sup>98</sup>

DePauw University developed its [Statement on Freedom of Expression](#) through a collaborative, community-driven process. The president requested the Student Academic Life Committee of the faculty to seek input from students, faculty, staff, and alumni through open-governance forums and written feedback. A committee then drafted the statement, which was reviewed, refined, and endorsed by students, faculty, and staff governance bodies and the board of trustees before publication in May 2022. This inclusive approach ensured that the final document reflected the university's commitment to protecting free expression while upholding core institutional principles of respect and inclusion.<sup>99</sup>

The University of Southern Indiana's [Statement on Freedom of Expression](#) was adopted in 2016 by the president following a recommendation by a cross-functional and collaborative committee of university leaders. The committee reviewed existing university and peer policies, discussed the needs of the campus community, consulted with President's Council and Faculty Senate, among others, and largely adopted the "Chicago Principles" published by the University of Chicago the previous year.<sup>100</sup>

These statements, and the task forces and deliberative processes that led to their adoption, are offered as examples for those whose campuses are considering issuing a free expression statement.

# Appendix II: Tabletop Exercises

---

College campuses are places where the most fundamental questions are asked and the most settled opinions are challenged. Disagreement among community members is inevitable and even desirable. However, controversial expression can erupt into crisis, disrupting the research, teaching, and civic activities of a campus community.

Tabletop exercises—discussions of hypothetical dilemmas and controversies—are invaluable opportunities for leadership teams, trustees, faculty, and staff to prepare for inevitable free expression controversies. Such exercises allow teams to anticipate issues that may present themselves, to weigh alternative responses and key decision points, to identify responsible offices and stakeholders, and to formulate messages. The use of tabletop exercises can help to create a decision-making process that, when an actual controversy arises, will be seen as fair even by those who disagree with the outcome. Tabletop exercises also allow leaders to identify pathways and programs to better prepare the campus community for controversial expression.

Tabletop exercises may be included as components of annual retreats and standing meetings; orientation programs for administrators, trustees, staff, and faculty; and meetings focused on free expression.

Below, we offer a sample of such exercises. We offer these scenarios without questions or suggested responses to leave your conversations as open-ended and wide-ranging as possible.

## **Calls for university to issue a statement**

---

Some among the university's Iranian students, faculty, and staff are upset about the 2022 death of Mahsa Amini in the custody of the Iranian morality police and the deaths of scores of protesters. Iranian internet blackouts mean that many are unable to contact family members, heightening their anxiety.

Two days after the report of Amini's death, the Office of International Students and Scholars contacted all Iranian students and visiting research fellows, offering support. That office hosted gatherings and connected many campus members with student counseling services and the employee assistance program. Deans offered accommodations on course assignments and deadlines to Iranian students.

Some said the university should go beyond offers of support. Several professors, including those from Iran and engineering professors who have collaborated with scholars at Iranian universities, met with the president. They said the university must issue a public statement supporting the protesters. They called this a matter of principle and said the university should stand up for human rights, free speech, and academic freedom; they pointed to accounts describing Sharif University in Tehran as a “war zone,” to authorities closing universities in Kurdish regions, and to student protesters being detained and killed.

In contrast, no statement was issued in support of the Hong Kong student protesters in 2019, despite calls for the president to do so. Before declining to act, the president’s cabinet had met to discuss possible courses of action.

## **Building name controversy**

---

A state university’s School of Public Policy is named after a 19th-century politician and speaker of the state assembly. Having grown up in a wealthy, slave-owning family, he backed the Confederacy during the Civil War. After the war he publicly supported the ratification of the 13<sup>th</sup>, 14<sup>th</sup>, and 15<sup>th</sup> Amendments to the Constitution and became a university trustee. As a trustee he made a large donation that doubled the university’s faculty, resources, and student body. His descendants feature a long list of prolific donors to the school, including two currently enrolled students whose parents continue to give money. All living descendants have disavowed their family’s ties to slavery.

The university’s Center for Students of Color recently published an article in the school newspaper tracing the family’s background and requesting that the School of Public Policy’s name be changed. According to the article, keeping the current name would be a “slap in the face to students of color, in effect celebrating a time when the university endorsed the oppression and marginalization of minorities.” Students, joined by some professors and alumni, are now organizing protests on campus demanding that the university change the name. Others respond that the school does not honor the politician’s ties to slavery, but rather his transformation of the university’s size and impact.

The president of the university announces that he has formed a commission to explore a range of solutions. The donor’s heirs have announced that they will sue for the return of the donation, with interest (totaling \$36 million), should the university change the building’s name. Yet the protesters continue to demand the building be renamed, arguing, “Compromise is insufficient.”

## Long-owned university painting challenged

---

Three decades ago, an alumnus donated a painting by a celebrated 19th-century American artist to the university's art museum. The painting was accompanied by an endowment gift to the museum's general operations, with the provision that the painting be exhibited permanently. The gift agreement also included a clause requiring the return of the painting and funds if the university chose not to exhibit it.

The painting depicts the completion of the transcontinental railroad and has been interpreted as celebrating the opening of the American West. The painting shows railway executives, pioneers, farmers, churchmen, and—barely visible, as they are hidden behind other figures—Chinese immigrant railway workers.

The gift agreement was uncontroversial when it was executed. The museum exhibited the painting in its main foyer and touted it as among the most important works in its collection. Scholars of American art visited the museum to study the painting.

The president of the Asian American Student Association posted on social media that the painting should be removed, because it “lies by showing Chinese immigrants without showing how they were exploited” and “promotes anti-Asian bias.” Other students, faculty, and staff shared the president's posts—some echoing calls to remove the painting, others disagreeing.

Local media picked up the story and called the museum director and office of the president for comment. Few outside of top university officials were familiar with the gift agreement. The donor is deceased, but one of his children is an alumnus, and the family has continued its significant philanthropic support.

## Trustee speech

---

A member of the board of trustees at a private university is expected to give a large donation to the institution but is now embroiled in a controversy surrounding his use of social media. A fellow member of the board of trustees discovered, to her alarm, that for several years before joining the board, the trustee had “liked” tweets that were highly critical of marriage equality, gender-affirmation surgery, and critical race theory. During this time, the trustee had also tweeted several politically charged remarks:

- “Conservatives have to rise and DECLARE WAR on the liberals that are ruining our country.”
- “Patriots must employ EVERY AVAILABLE MEANS to overthrow the progressive elites that run our colleges.”
- “Change my mind: BLM would rather see cities burn than improve the lives of blacks.”

She also found that, shortly before being considered for a position on the board, he had stopped liking and posting controversial tweets. She circulated these tweets to her fellow board members, and the board agreed to consider the issue in an executive session at its next regular meeting in three weeks.

Before the board could meet, a student journalist, having received an anonymous tip, dug up the controversial tweets and published a story about them in the student newspaper. Many faculty and students called on the board of trustees to remove the offending member, and an op-ed in the student paper called for a protest to be staged outside the next board meeting.

## **Refusal to cooperate with DEI training**

---

As colleges and universities work to ensure that their campuses are welcoming and inclusive, a private university has announced the use of diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) training sessions to get faculty up to speed on university policies and to discuss expectations. The provost stated that the program uses curated readings, and administrator-facilitated small-group discussions for faculty, to “shed light on unconscious bias, prejudice, and inequity—especially in its most subtle and underlying forms—and bring about real, tangible change.” The university’s training sessions are mandatory for all faculty, and they must attend in person and participate.

Several professors sent an email to the faculty email list, indicating their displeasure with the mandatory training. They worried that they will be “expected to parrot the university’s official views” on DEI and will be “compelled to say things that we believe aren’t true” in the facilitated discussion sessions. One faculty member stated she does not “think that systemic bias is a problem at this school.”

Another professor on the faculty listserv, upset by what he had seen, forwarded these comments to an administrator. He told the administrator that “these kinds of statements are exactly why these trainings are so important.”

Shortly thereafter, the provost reached out to the professors who complained about the DEI training, stating that it is the university’s expectation that all professors will attend, but that “even if she has to say something she doesn’t believe, nobody can force her to agree with it.” The professors refused to attend the training session, and now the administration is considering disciplinary action.

## Hiring, tenure, and DEI

---

A public university has come under fire for how it employs diversity, equity, and inclusion in its appointments, promotions, and tenure practices, and now it is embroiled in a lawsuit.

The university requires that all applicants for open faculty positions submit, among other items, a statement about their commitment to DEI. The university's statement of core values highlights the importance of diversity, equity, and inclusion to the institution's mission.

An investigation of public records revealed that several academic departments developed a rubric for evaluating candidates' DEI statements as well as their responses to DEI-related interview questions. Candidates were docked points for failing to articulate a "proper" understanding of DEI. Only those who articulated a sophisticated and enthusiastic endorsement of equity (over mere equality) were given top marks and ultimately received job offers.

In addition, the university's College of Arts and Sciences, which has full discretion over the tenure process, has issued a set of guidelines that it will use to assess a faculty member's commitment to DEI principles in their scholarship, teaching, and institutional service when considering their promotion and tenure applications. A small group of professors from several disciplines has sued the university, alleging that the guidelines are vague and overbroad and require them to support a particular view of DEI. They argue that these rules violate their First Amendment rights.

Revelations of the university's DEI practices sparked outrage among some students, parents, and state legislators, even as others rallied to the university's defense.

## Donor demands return of funds establishing university center

---

A public university is considering whether to return a \$24 million gift that was donated in 2018 to establish a Center on Social Justice and Reconciliation. The money has funded scholarships, postdoctoral fellowships, a lecture series, nonacademic staff, affiliated positions for faculty to teach and conduct research, and an endowed chair (named after the donor) who also serves as the center's director.

The center has attracted highly regarded scholars and national media attention for its work, especially in the wake of the George Floyd killing in 2020. In 2022, the chair and director of the center, along with one of the affiliated faculty members (both of whom are tenured professors within the School of Public

Policy) authored op-eds that appeared in *The New York Times* and *The Wall Street Journal* that sharply criticized efforts to defund police departments and called for more money to be directed toward filling out police forces.

The donor demanded meetings with the university, arguing that the two professors were failing to uphold the mission for which the center was established. The donor demanded that the two professors (including the chair) be stripped of their affiliations with the center. The donor also insisted on being involved in all future hiring decisions and a curricular overview.

Meanwhile, the chair and affiliated professor said they were not aware of donor expectations surrounding op-eds or policing policy, and faculty from across the university signed a letter calling for the university to uphold the academic freedom of their colleagues.

Because the donor has refused to back down from his demands and is threatening legal action to force a return of his donation, the university is considering the best course of action.

## **Controversial speaker at endowed lecture**

---

The psychology department at a public university hosts an annual lecture endowed by a prominent donor. The donor established the lecture series to provide a platform for scholars who are conducting cutting-edge research that challenges the established methods and findings of the field. In a phone call with the department chair, the donor expressed displeasure that the previous three speakers touted progressive orthodoxy rather than challenged it. He said that the lecture series needed more ideological balance and suggested several scholars who could give the lecture.

The department subsequently invited a scholar to speak on her controversial research in which she critiqued the prevailing view that biological sex is a social construct and is not fixed at birth. Her argument is that “transgender ideology” causes real harm to both adults and children.

The talk was publicized among professors and students in the department, and word of the topic spread to the rest of the campus and the local community. A week before the event, the student-run newspaper published an open letter signed by 300 students and faculty calling on the school to disinvite the speaker. They argued that the invitation legitimized transphobia and said that the need to foster a welcoming environment was more important than permitting offensive free speech. The school decided to let the lecture proceed as planned but required the department to organize a follow-up event for two professors to give a rebuttal and take student questions.

On the day of the talk, the Office of the President sent a school-wide email reminding the community of the university’s commitment to both free

expression and inclusion and noting that disruptive behavior runs contrary to these values. Roughly 15 minutes into the talk, student activists came in with signs and bullhorns, causing chaos in the lecture hall and creating an extremely tense environment. The administrators present were unable to get control of the situation and had to escort the speaker off campus.

## **Faculty intramural speech**

---

A public university has decided not to renew a professor's contract after he made highly critical remarks in several faculty Senate meetings about the administration's decisions surrounding mental health services and DEI policies.

Over a period of several years, the university scaled back its mental health services (along with other types of student services) as part of a larger effort to address a budget shortfall. When a student died by suicide, the professor claimed in a Senate meeting that the university's decision to cut back mental health services was directly harming students and that the administration "should be held responsible" for the student's death.

During this time, the university also eliminated its DEI office and reversed its DEI protocols in response to a new state law requiring the defunding of all DEI initiatives at state colleges and universities. In another faculty meeting, the professor accused the legislature and the university administration of conservative bias and white privilege, claimed that they were "perpetuating systemic racism," and wondered whether they "hate minorities." The student newspaper ran a story about the professor's remarks; the story was picked up by local news outlets and went viral.

The administration notified the professor that it would not renew his contract, citing "inflammatory language." The professor countered that his "free speech rights have been, ironically and unequivocally, violated by the same administration that claims to be fighting against so-called 'cancel culture.'"

The university's president has stated that the nonrenewal concerns "not the content of the speech, but the professor's flagrant disrespect for the administration and the legislature."

## **Faculty opinion piece**

---

The director of graduate studies in the department of women's, gender, and sexuality studies who is a tenured professor published an article on a gender-critical feminist website, writing:

A person cannot change their sex; that is a fact. We are allowing children to be mutilated in gender-affirming surgeries that are not backed by science. ...While those most directly harmed by

gender-affirming surgeries are the patients themselves, among the other victims are female student athletes, denied the opportunity to compete on a level playing field, thanks to President Biden's Executive Order on Preventing and Combating Discrimination on the Basis of Gender Identity or Sexual Orientation.

A leading women's, gender, and sexuality studies scholar from another university tweeted, "These claims are not supported by any scholarship on gender and sexuality." To show her support of the professor, the state legislator in whose district the campus is located tweeted, "I thought all professors were Woke, but we can be proud of a local professor who has common sense."

Several hundred students, as well as a few dozen faculty and staff, signed a petition demanding the president condemn the professor. The student newspaper published an editorial calling for the professor's firing.

A majority, but not all, of the graduate students in the department sent a letter to the provost and the dean of graduate studies, insisting on the appointment of a new graduate studies director and a guarantee that the professor will not teach any required classes.

## **Faculty extramural speech on social media**

---

A tenured professor in a university's English department tweeted in the days following a terror attack in Israel:

- "A glorious day! There is no distinction between Israeli 'civilians' and Israeli soldiers. Anyone heard of mandatory IDF service?"
- "I hope a whiny Zionist speaks up in class today. Students have no right to be shielded from their moral blindness. Sometimes a little humiliation is the path to truth."
- "Israel is only America's junior partner in crime. Maybe, before anything changes, the empire will have to be brought to its knees."

In response, the CEO of a national Jewish organization, in a widely shared tweet, said, "Shame on the university. You said you have no place for hate. Apparently, you didn't mean it." A state legislator held a press conference demanding that the professor be fired and that the university be investigated for its softness on antisemitism. "If Israeli civilians are legitimate targets," the legislator said, "and it is only Israel's junior partner in crime, what does that say about American civilians?" Amid the publicity, the professor receives death threats.

Under pressure, the university suspends the professor with pay and launches an investigation, declaring "the safety of students is paramount." But a group of professors who describe themselves as pro-Palestinian write an open letter to the president of the university complaining that "there is a Palestinian exception to free speech on campus."

# Endnotes

---

- 1 Seditious Activities Investigation Commission, State of Illinois, *Investigation of the University of Chicago and Roosevelt College*, 1949, 22. Available at: <https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=uc1.b5007813&seq=9>.
- 2 E. Schrecker, *No Ivory Tower: McCarthyism and the Universities* (New York and Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1986), 113.
- 3 Seditious Activities Investigation, 21.
- 4 J. Moody, “Presidents Can’t Win,” *Inside Higher Ed*, October 18, 2023. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/governance/executive-leadership/2023/10/18/college-leaders-mideast-statements-spark>.
- 5 J. Kaylin, “Probing the Presidency,” *Yale Alumni Magazine*, October 1992. Available at: [http://archives.yalealumnimagazine.com/issues/92\\_10/president.html](http://archives.yalealumnimagazine.com/issues/92_10/president.html). Quoted in G. Casper, *The Winds of Freedom: Addressing Challenges to the University* (Yale University Press, 2014), 14.
- 6 Ibid., *The Winds of Freedom*, 10.
- 7 American Association of University Professors, *1915 Declaration of Principles on Academic Freedom and Academic Tenure*. Available at: <https://www.aaup.org/NR/rdonlyres/A6520A9D-0A9A-47B3-B550-C006B5B224E7/O/1915Declaration.pdf>.
- 8 W. Metzger, “The 1940 Statement of Principles on Academic Freedom and Tenure,” *Law and Contemporary Problems*, 53(3): 12, 18, 1990; American Association of University Professors, *1940 Statement of Principles on Academic Freedom and Tenure*. Available at: <https://www.aaup.org/report/1940-statement-principles-academic-freedom-and-tenure>.
- 9 Metzger, “1940 Statement,” 77. This is not to suggest that the meaning of academic freedom is free from controversy. See S. Fish, *Versions of Academic Freedom: From Professionalism to Revolution* (Chicago and London: University of Chicago Press, 2014) and D. Gordon, *What Is Academic Freedom? A Century of Debate, 1915–Present* (London: Routledge, 2022).
- 10 American Association of University Professors, *1915 Declaration*.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 American Association of University Professors, et al., *Joint Statement on Rights and Freedoms of Students*, 1967. Available at: <https://www.aaup.org/report/joint-statement-rights-and-freedoms-students>. Although this document regrettably conflates academic freedom and freedom of expression, a student’s freedom to question material presented in the classroom without penalty is better understood as an aspect of “freedom to learn.” We explain the distinction between academic freedom and freedom of expression in detail in the next section.
- 13 For a relatively short and digestible explanation of the prevailing understanding of academic freedom and some of the controversies that it provokes, see M. Finkin and R. Post, *For the Common Good: Principles of American Academic Freedom* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2009). On extramural speech, see K. Whittington, “What Can Professors Say in Public? Extramural Speech and the First Amendment,” October 2022. Available at: <https://ssrn.com/abstract=4251803>.
- 14 Yale University, *Report of the Committee on Free Expression*, 1974. Available at: <https://yalecollege.yale.edu/get-know-yale-college/office-dean/reports/report-committee-freedom-expression-yale>. The Woodward Report remains an official standard for free expression policy at Yale.
- 15 See, for example, E. Chemerinsky and H. Gillman, *Free Speech on Campus* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2017).
- 16 American Association of University Professors, *1915 Declaration*.

- 17 B. Bishop, *The Big Sort: Why the Clustering of Like-Minded America Is Tearing Us Apart* (Boston: Mariner Books, 2009), 19-40 and 41-57; P. Taylor, "The Demographic Trends Shaping Politics in 2016 and Beyond," Pew Research Center, January 27, 2016. Available at: <https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/01/27/the-demographic-trends-shaping-american-politics-in-2016-and-beyond/>; D. Cox, J. Navarro-Rivera, and R. P. Jones, "Race, Religion, and Political Affiliation of Americans' Core Social Networks," Public Religion Research Institute, August 8, 2016. Available at: <https://www.prrri.org/research/poll-race-religion-politics-americans-social-networks/>.
- 18 J. M. Twenge, B. H. Spitzberg, and W. K. Campbell, "Less In-Person Social Interaction with Peers Among U.S. Adolescents in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century and Links to Loneliness," *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 36(6): 1892-1913, 2019. Available at: <https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0265407519836170>. See also J. M. Twenge, J. Haidt, A. B. Blake, et al., "Worldwide Increases in Adolescent Loneliness," *Journal of Adolescence*, 93(1): 257-269, 2021. Available at: <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2021.06.006>. See also Jonathan Haidt, *The Anxious Generation: How the Great Rewiring of Childhood Is Causing an Epidemic of Mental Illness* (New York: Penguin Press, 2024); see especially "The Four Foundational Harms: Social Deprivation, Sleep Deprivation, Attention Fragmentation, and Addiction," 113-141.
- 19 For a summary of recent data from the University of Michigan's "Monitoring the Future" survey, see D. De Visé, "Teens Are Spending Less Time Than Ever with Friends," *The Hill*, June 7, 2023. Available at: <https://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/4037619-teens-are-spending-less-time-than-ever-with-friends/>.
- 20 EAB, *Recruiting 'Gen P': 6 Insights from EAB's Survey of 20,000+ High School Students—and 17 Recommendations for Enrollment Leaders*, 2023. Available at: <https://pages.eab.com/Recruiting-Gen-P-InsightPaper.html>.
- 21 J. M. Twenge, *iGen: Why Today's Super-Connected Kids Are Growing Up Less Rebellious, More Tolerant, Less Happy—and Completely Unprepared for Adulthood* (New York: Atria, 2017), 143-177.
- 22 A survey at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, found that, in classes in which politics came up, 14% of self-identified liberals, 23% of self-identified moderates, and 45% of self-identified conservatives worried that their classroom comments would be shared on social media. Those are smaller numbers than the 21% of self-identified liberals, 33% of self-identified moderates, and 74% of self-identified conservatives who worry simply that other students will have a lower opinion of them. The former worry presumably makes matters worse; these figures, especially for conservatives, increased dramatically since the previous iteration of the survey in 2020. See T. J. Ryan, A. M. Engelhardt, J. Larson, and M. McNeilly, *Free Expression and Constructive Dialogue in the University of North Carolina System*, University of North Carolina, 2022, 19. Available at: [https://fecdsurveyreport.web.unc.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/22160/2022/08/FECD\\_Report\\_8-21-22.pdf](https://fecdsurveyreport.web.unc.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/22160/2022/08/FECD_Report_8-21-22.pdf).
- 23 Knight Foundation, "College Student Views on Free Expression and Campus Speech 2022," January 2022, 33-38. Available at: [https://knightfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/KFX\\_College\\_2022.pdf](https://knightfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/KFX_College_2022.pdf).
- 24 A 2023 survey commissioned by the Foundation for Individual Rights and Expression (FIRE) and conducted by College Pulse found that 36% of respondents felt "very uncomfortable" expressing an unpopular opinion to fellow students on a social media account tied to their names. Seventy percent were at least somewhat uncomfortable. FIRE and College Pulse, 2024 *College Free Speech Rankings*, 2023, 76. Available at: <https://reports.collegepulse.com/college-free-speech-rankings-2024>.
- 25 A. Harris, "Walter Kimbrough's Higher Calling," *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, October 22, 2017. Available at: <https://www.chronicle.com/article/walter-kimbroughs-higher-calling>.

- 26 D. Garzia, F. Ferreira da Silva, and S. Maye, "Affective Polarization in Comparative and Longitudinal Perspective," *Public Opinion Quarterly*, 87(1): 219-31, 2023. Available at: <https://academic.oup.com/poq/article/87/1/219/7056278>; D. J. Ahler and G. Sood, "The Parties in Our Heads: Misperceptions About Party Composition and Their Consequences," *Journal of Politics*, 80(3): 982-955, 2018. Available at: <https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/abs/10.1086/697253>; L. Boxell, M. Gentzkow, and J. M. Shapiro, *Cross-Country Trends in Affective Polarization*, National Bureau of Economic Research, 2020. Available at: [https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\\_papers/w26669/w26669.pdf](https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w26669/w26669.pdf). Another survey found that 62% of Americans report being fearful of the consequences of expressing their political views, and 32% fear that their political views, if known, could have career consequences; see E. Ekins, "Poll: 62% of Americans Say They Have Political Views They're Afraid to Share," Cato Institute, July 22, 2020. Available at: <https://www.cato.org/survey-reports/poll-62-americans-say-they-have-political-views-theyre-afraid-share#>.
- 27 Ryan, Engelhardt, Larson, and McNeilly, *Free Expression*, 40.
- 28 D. Yudkin, S. Hawkins, and T. Dixon, "The Perception Gap: How False Impressions Are Pulling Americans Apart," More in Common Hidden Tribes Project, 2019, 36-40. Available at: <https://perceptiongap.us/>. The authors find that education and the perception gap are correlated for Democratic respondents and that the relationship between education and the perception gap is not statistically significant for Republicans.
- 29 P. E. Moskowitz, "Everything You Think You Know About 'Free Speech' Is a Lie," *The Nation*, August 20, 2019. Available at: <https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/portland-speech-milo-antifa-koch/>; L. F. Barrett, "When Is Speech Violence?" *The New York Times*, July 14, 2017. Available at: [https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/14/opinion/sunday/when-is-speech-violence.html?\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/14/opinion/sunday/when-is-speech-violence.html?_r=0). See also L.M. Seidman, "Can Free Speech Be Progressive?" *Columbia Law Review*, 118(7), 2018. Available at: <https://columbialawreview.org/content/can-free-speech-be-progressive/>. See also U. Baer, *What Snowflakes Get Right: Free Speech, Truth, and Equality on Campus* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2019).
- 30 On, for example, the views of some "younger scholars" and "scholars of color," see M. Berubé and J. Ruth, *It's Not Free Speech: Race, Democracy, and the Future of Academic Freedom* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2022), 18-19.
- 31 Knight Foundation, "College Student Views on Free Expression and Campus Speech 2022," 17.
- 32 M. Keels, *Campus Counterspaces: Black and Latinx Students' Search for Community at Historically White Universities* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2020); G. Anderson, "The Emotional Toll of Racism," *Inside Higher Ed*, October 22, 2020. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2020/10/23/racism-fuels-poor-mental-health-outcomes-black-students>.
- 33 For a discussion of DEI that acknowledges its value but concedes that "DEI bureaucracies have been responsible for numerous assaults on common sense," see D. Allen, "We've Lost Our Way on Campus. Here's How We Can Find Our Way Back," *The Washington Post*, December 10, 2023. Available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/12/10/antisemitism-campus-culture-harvard-penn-mit-hearing-path-forward/>.
- 34 D. Cullen, "Will We Ratify the Constitution of Knowledge?" *Georgetown Journal of Law & Public Policy*, 20(3): 961, 2022.
- 35 For further discussion of how commitments to free expression and diversity, equity, and inclusion are compatible, see K. E. Whittington, "Free Speech and the Diverse University," *Fordham Law Review*, 87(6): 2453-2477, 2019. Available at: <https://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/flr/vol87/iss6/7/>; N. Thomas, "Educating for Democracy in Undemocratic Contexts: Avoiding the Zero-Sum Game of Campus Free Speech Versus Inclusion," *eJournal of Public Affairs*, 7(1): 81-107, 2018. Available at: [https://www.ejournalofpublicaffairs.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/EJOPA\\_7.1\\_199-Nancy-Thomas.pdf](https://www.ejournalofpublicaffairs.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/EJOPA_7.1_199-Nancy-Thomas.pdf).
- 36 Lori S. White, address on occasion of inauguration as president of DePauw University, October 1, 2021.

- 37 N. Gross and S. Simmons, "The Social and Political Views of American College and University Professors," *Professors and their Politics*, eds., N. Gross and S. Simmons (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014), 19-49; S. Jaschik, "Professors and Politics: What the Research Says," *Inside Higher Ed*, February 27, 2017. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2017/02/27/research-confirms-professors-lean-left-questions-assumptions-about-what-means>; S. Abrams, "Professors Moved Left Since 1990s, Rest of Country Did Not," *Heterodox Academy*, January 9, 2016. Available at: <https://heterodoxacademy.org/blog/professors-moved-left-but-country-did-not/>; M. Woessner and R. Maranto, "Campus Conservatives Aren't Under Siege—But There's More to the Story," *Newsweek*, August 4, 2019. Available at: <https://www.nbcnews.com/think/opinion/right-says-campus-conservatives-are-under-siege-left-dismissive-both-ncna1042051>. Student surveys find that faculty welcome views from across the political spectrum in class, but that conservative students are more likely than others to express concerns about the campus climate for free expression, and that students perceive conservatives as a campus minority and as less welcome than others to express their views. See Knight Foundation, "College Student Views on Free Expression and Campus Speech 2022," 2, 20; Ryan, Engelhardt, Larson, and McNeilly, *Free Expression*, 1, 7-8, 11-12, 22-26, 33-37; G. Wright, S. Hecht, et al., *Politics on the Quad: Students Report on Division and Disagreement at Five US Universities*, Brandeis Steinhardt Social Research Institute, 2019, 31-32. Available at: <https://scholarworks.brandeis.edu/esploro/outputs/9924088246701921>.
- 38 S. Abrams and A. Khalid, "Are Colleges and Universities Too Liberal? What the Research Says About the Political Composition of Campuses and Campus Climate," *Heterodox Academy*, October 21, 2020. Available at: <https://heterodoxacademy.org/blog/are-colleges-and-universities-too-liberal-what-the-research-says-about-the-political-composition-of-campuses-and-campus-climate/>.
- 39 For a discussion of the importance of ideological diversity for improving the quality of psychological science, see J. Duarte, J. Crawford, et al., "Political Diversity Will Improve Social Psychological Science," *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 38: 1–54, 2014. Available at: <https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/behavioral-and-brain-sciences/article/abs/political-diversity-will-improve-social-psychological-science1/A54AD4878AED1AFC8BA6AF54A890149F>.
- 40 L. Saad, "U.S. Political Ideology Steady; Conservatives, Moderates Tie," *Gallup*, January 17, 2022. Available at: <https://news.gallup.com/poll/388988/political-ideology-steady-conservatives-moderates-tie.aspx>.
- 41 A. Bleske-Rechek, E. Giordano, et al., *UW System Student Views on Freedom of Speech: Summary of Survey Responses*, February 1, 2023, 24, 29. Available at: [www.wisconsin.edu/civil-dialogue/download/SurveyReport20230201.pdf](http://www.wisconsin.edu/civil-dialogue/download/SurveyReport20230201.pdf).
- 42 Knight Foundation, "The First Amendment on Campus 2020 Report: College Students's Views of Free Expression" 2022, 33. Available at: <https://knightfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/First-Amendment-on-Campus-2020.pdf>.
- 43 M. Duong, S. Hawkins, et al., "Free Speech and Inclusion: How College Students Are Navigating Shifting Speech Norms," *Constructive Dialogue Institute and More in Common*, September 21, 2023, 27. Available at: <https://constructivedialogue.org/articles/collegesurvey>.
- 44 U. Peters, N. Honeycutt, et al., "Ideological Diversity, Hostility, and Discrimination in Philosophy," *Philosophical Psychology*, 33(4): 511-48, 2020. Available at: <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09515089.2020.1743257>; P. Norris, "Cancel Culture: Myth or Reality?" *Political Studies*, 71(1): 2023. Available at: <https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/00323217211037023>; and E. Kaufmann, "Academic Freedom in Crisis: Punishment, Political Discrimination, and Self-Censorship," *Center for the Study of Partisanship and Ideology*, 2021. Available at: <https://www.cspicenter.com/p/academic-freedom-in-crisis-punishment>.

- 45 Knight Foundation, "College Student Views on Free Expression and Campus Speech 2022," 7. Available at: [https://knightfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/KFX\\_College\\_2022.pdf](https://knightfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/KFX_College_2022.pdf). See also G. Wright, L. Sax, and S. Howland, *Politics on the Quad*, 31-32. This report includes surveys from five major universities, both public and private, that showed considerable variation among campuses in students' assessment of how freely unpopular opinions may be expressed. At three of the five schools, large majorities of self-identified liberals, moderates, and conservatives disagreed with the statement that "unpopular opinions may be expressed freely on campus"; at one school, a majority of conservatives disagreed, while nearly half of moderates and liberals disagreed. Only at one school did a majority of students of all three above-mentioned political orientations agree that "unpopular opinions may be expressed freely," but even at that school, significant minorities disagreed.
- 46 Ryan, Engelhardt, Larson, and McNeilly, *Free Expression*, 15, 18-19. For an examination of the variety of reasons that students self-censor, not all of them detrimental to education, see E. Niehaus, "Self-censorship or Just Being Nice: College Students' Decisions About Classroom Speech," National Center for Free Speech and Civic Engagement, 2021. Available at: <https://freespeechcenter.universityofcalifornia.edu/fellows-20-21/niehaus-research/>.
- 47 On pressures on faculty to self-censor, see R. Boyers, *The Tyranny of Virtue: Identity, The Academy, and the Hunt for Political Heresies* (New York: Scribner, 2019), 21-34; Kaufmann, "Academic Freedom in Crisis"; J. A. Shields and J. M. Dunn Sr., *Passing on the Right: Conservative Professors in the Progressive University* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2016).
- 48 E. Whitford, "Going Behind the Rhetoric," *Inside Higher Ed*, August 4, 2021. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2021/08/05/naspa-report-examines-statements-wake-george-floyds-murder/>. Whitford reports on a content analysis of statements issued jointly by NASPA: Student Affairs Administrators in Higher Education and the National Association of Diversity Officers in Higher Education. Statements were graded on various criteria, with lowest grades going to statements that, according to NASPA's associate director for research and policy, "seem to take away from the true issue at hand," and therefore might be "harmful to students or the campus community."
- 49 M. Brennan, "Americans' Confidence in Higher Education Down Sharply," Gallup, July 12, 2023, Available at: <https://news.gallup.com/poll/508352/americans-confidence-higher-education-down-sharply.aspx#>.
- 50 For some of the relevant bills, see J. C. Young, J. Friedman, and K. Meehan, "America's Censored Classrooms 2023," PEN America, November 9, 2023. Available at: <https://pen.org/report/americas-censored-classrooms-2023>. For legislative efforts to assert control over the curriculum, see J. Sachs, J. C. Young, and J. Friedman, "From Classroom Censorship to Curricular Control," PEN America, May 1, 2023. Available at: <https://pen.org/from-classroom-censorship-to-curricular-control/>. For attempts to weaken or eliminate tenure, see H. Hollingsworth, "Conservatives Take Aim at Tenure for University Professors," The Associated Press, January 8, 2023. Available at: <https://apnews.com/article/politics-colleges-and-universities-florida-state-government-texas-education-4f0fe0c5c18ed227fabae3744e8ff51d>.
- 51 DePauw University, *Statement on Freedom of Expression*, n.d., last accessed April 30, 2024. Available at: <https://www.depauw.edu/about/mission-and-vision/foe/statement/>; University of Maryland, *Statement of Free Speech Values*, Spring 2018. Available at: <https://policies.umd.edu/statement-free-speech-values/>; University of Richmond, *Statement on Free Expression*, December 2020. Available at: <https://president.richmond.edu/common/pdf/statement-on-free-expression.pdf>; and University of Southern Indiana, *Statement on Freedom of Expression*, January 2021. Available at: <https://handbook.usi.edu/statement-on-freedom-of-expression>.

- 52 Daniel DeVries, "Colgate Affirms Commitment to Freedom of Expression," Colgate University, October 5, 2018. Available at: <https://www.colgate.edu/news/stories/colgate-affirms-commitment-freedom-expression>; see also Mary Griffin, "Gettysburg College Adopts Unique 'Freedom of Expression Philosophy' with Input from Various Campus Stakeholders," Foundation for Individual Rights and Expression, June 15, 2018. Available at: <https://www.thefire.org/news/gettysburg-college-adopts-unique-freedom-expression-philosophy-input-various-campus>.
- 53 DePauw University, "Free Expression," n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://www.depauw.edu/about/mission-and-vision/foe/>; University of Missouri, "Free Expression at Mizzou," n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://freespeech.missouri.edu>.
- 54 Carnegie Mellon University, *The Final Report of the Commission on Academic Freedom and Freedom of Expression*, October 2022. Available at: [https://www.cmu.edu/leadership/assets/pdf/affoe\\_final-report-102422.pdf](https://www.cmu.edu/leadership/assets/pdf/affoe_final-report-102422.pdf).
- 55 J. Hill and A. Robert, "Free Speech and Academic Freedom Standards Will Now Be Part of ABA Accreditation Process," *ABA Journal*, February 5, 2024. Available at: <https://www.abajournal.com/web/article/aba-midyear-2024-resolution-300>; Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching, "The Elective Classification for Community Engagement," n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://carnegieclassifications.acenet.edu/elective-classifications/community-engagement/>.
- 56 D. May and A. Bowman, "How Universities Can Take Back the Quad," *The Dispatch*, April 24, 2024. Available at <https://thedispatch.com/article/how-universities-can-gain-regain-control-of-the-quad/>; J. Alonso, "Columbia Has Changed Its Protest Policy—Again," *Inside Higher Ed*, March 7, 2024. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/students/free-speech/2024/03/07/columbias-protest-policy-less-stringent-last-iteration>. For an instructive example of how an institution might exercise prudence in communicating and enforcing its free expression and protest policies, see Paul Alivisatos, "Concerning the Encampment," University of Chicago Office of the President, April 29, 2024. Available at: <https://president.uchicago.edu/from-the-president/messages/240429-concerning-the-encampment>.
- 57 University of Richmond, "Sharp Viewpoint Series: Engaging in Dialogue to Foster Change," n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://www.richmond.edu/sharp/>; University of Richmond, "Spider Talks with Ronald A. Crutcher," n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLLI1AktCDmRQisJ9YnIJoUQXUvH0pjyziY>; W. M. Kimbrough, "Brain Food Turns 5," *Medium*, April 18, 2018. Available at: <https://hiphopprez.medium.com/brain-food-turns-5-11f8d9a74364>; Baylor University, "2020-2021 Conversation Series," n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://president.web.baylor.edu/conversation-series/2020-2021-conversation-series>; Concordia College New York, "Books & Coffee Lecture Series," n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLFzh316kINofZMUyUm08bY3C54kVxFJH>; and DePauw University, "Ubben Lecture Series," n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://www.depauw.edu/arts-and-culture/speakers/ubben-lecture-series/>.
- 58 An example of a college that has made this explicit is Claremont McKenna College. Its statement on "Diversity and the Mission of Claremont McKenna College," drawing on its 2002 Strategic Plan, notes, "The College should recruit, select, and promote faculty on the basis of their individual achievements, their promise as teachers and scholars, and their contributions to the mission of the College. It should maintain its historic practice of hiring faculty members who represent a broad spectrum of political and academic philosophies." See Claremont McKenna College, "Diversity and the Mission of Claremont McKenna College," n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://www.cmc.edu/student-imperative/diversity-and-inclusion/diversity-and-the-mission-of-claremont-mckenna-college>. Relatedly, some institutions have incorporated political viewpoint into their nondiscrimination policies and job advertisements. See S. Stevens and D. Mashek, "Hiring in Higher Ed.: Do Job Ads Signal a Desire for Viewpoint Diversity?" *Heterodox Academy*, December 1, 2017. Available at: <https://heterodoxacademy.org/blog/hiring-in-higher-ed-do-job-ads-signal-a-desire-for-viewpoint-diversity-part-2/>.

- 59 Office of Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion, Pennsylvania's State System of Higher Education, "Increasing Faculty and Staff Diversity through Search Advocacy Capacity Building," Spring 2024. Available at: [https://www.passhe.edu/offices/dei/connectivity/documents/Connectivity\\_Spring-2024.pdf](https://www.passhe.edu/offices/dei/connectivity/documents/Connectivity_Spring-2024.pdf); B. McMurtrie, "How to Do a Better Job of Searching for Diversity," *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, September 11, 2016. Available at: <https://www.chronicle.com/article/how-to-do-a-better-job-of-searching-for-diversity/>.
- 60 N. Honeycutt, S. T. Stevens, and E. Kaufmann, "The Academic Mind in 2022: What Faculty Think About Free Expression and Academic Freedom on Campus," Foundation for Individual Rights and Expression. Available at: <https://www.thefire.org/research-learn/academic-mind-2022-what-faculty-think-about-free-expression-and-academic-freedom>.
- 61 G. Lukianoff and R. Schlott, *The Canceling of the American Mind: Cancel Culture Undermines Trust and Threatens Us All—But There Is a Solution* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2023), 72.
- 62 See for example, J. P. McBrayer, "Diversity Statements Are the New Faith Statements," *Inside Higher Ed*, May 22, 2022. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/views/2022/05/23/diversity-statements-are-new-faith-statements-opinion>. See also S. Hayward, "Lack of Campus Intellectual Diversity: Primarily a Problem of Ideological Hostility—or Partly a Methodological Problem?" Bipartisan Policy Center, December 18, 2019. Available at: <https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/lack-of-campus-intellectual-diversity-primarily-a-problem-of-ideological-hostility-or-partly-a-methodological-problem/>.
- 63 R. Kennedy, "Mandatory DEI Statements Are Ideological Pledges of Allegiance. Time To Abandon Them," *The Harvard Crimson*, April 2, 2024. Available at: <https://www.thecrimson.com/column/council-on-academic-freedom-at-harvard/article/2024/4/2/kennedy-abandon-dei-statements/>. See also A. Thompson, Letter in *Notices of the American Mathematical Society*, 66(11): 1778-1779, December 2019. Available at: <https://www.ams.org/journals/notices/201911/rnoti-pl1778.pdf>.
- 64 As Joshua Dunn and Jon Shields put it in *Passing on the Right*, "In their frequent homages to diversity, universities and disciplinary associations should also emphasize their support for political pluralism," 202. For other strategies, see note liv in, and the Epilogue to, *Passing on the Right*, which also considers, without endorsing, the case for affirmative action for conservatives, 193-204.
- 65 American Association of University Professors, 1915 Declaration.
- 66 C. Flaherty, "Is Retraction the New Rebuttal?" *Inside Higher Ed*, September 19, 2017. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2017/09/19/controversy-over-paper-favor-colonialism-sparks-calls-retraction>; N. Perrino, "In Defunding Indiana University's Kinsey Institute, Legislators Force Academic Freedom Back Into the Closet," Foundation for Individual Rights and Expression, May 24, 2023. Available at: <https://www.thefire.org/news/defunding-indiana-universitys-kinsey-institute-legislators-force-academic-freedom-back-closet>; S. Jaschik, "Who Is Being Political?" *Inside Higher Ed*, February 8, 2015. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2015/02/19/unc-board-panel-wants-shut-down-center-poverty-led-faculty-member-who-criticizes>.
- 67 Foundation for Individual Rights and Expression, "REPORT: Scholars Punished for Their Speech Skyrocketed over Last Three Years," April 20, 2023. Available at: <https://www.thefire.org/news/report-scholars-punished-their-speech-skyrocketed-over-last-three-years>.

- 68 Linfield University and Collin College both disputed allegations that they had disregarded academic freedom. C. Flaherty, “Linfield Fires Jewish Professor Who Accused It of Anti-Semitism,” *Inside Higher Ed*, April 27, 2021. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2021/04/28/linfield-fires-jewish-professor-who-accused-it-anti-semitism>; R. Quinn, “Fired Linfield Professor Wins Over \$1M Settlement,” *Inside Higher Ed*, February 6, 2023 Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2023/02/07/fired-linfield-professor-wins-over-1m-settlement>; C. Flaherty, “Collin College Pushes Out Another Professor,” *Inside Higher Ed*, January 23, 2021. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2021/02/01/collin-college-pushes-out-another-professor>; S. Jaschik, “AAUP Condemns Collin College on Academic Freedom,” *Inside Higher Ed*, April 25, 2023. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/quick-takes/2023/04/25/aaup-condemns-collin-college-academic-freedom>; and K. McGee, “Jury Rules Against Texas Professor Who Claimed Suburban Community College Retaliated Against Him for Political Speech,” *The Texas Tribune*, November 14, 2023. Available at: <https://www.texastribune.org/2023/11/14/collin-college-free-speech-lawsuit/>.
- 69 K. Whittington, “A Recent Appeals-Court Ruling Imperils Academic Freedom,” *The Chronicle Review*, July 10, 2023. Available at: <https://www.chronicle.com/article/a-recent-appeals-court-ruling-imperils-academic-freedom>.
- 70 For an account of the origin, activity, and recommendations of the task force report, see Pomona College, “Task Force on Public Dialogue Report,” May 2018. Available at: <https://www.pomona.edu/public-dialogue/task-force-report>. See also Pomona College, *Board of Trustees Statement on Free Expression*, 2017. Available at: [https://www.pomona.edu/sites/default/files/public-dialogue-board-of-trustees-resolution-on-free-expression\\_0.pdf](https://www.pomona.edu/sites/default/files/public-dialogue-board-of-trustees-resolution-on-free-expression_0.pdf). For other examples of campus climate surveys, see University of Colorado, Boulder, “Undergraduate Social Climate Survey,” 2014 (this included a follow-up focus group with African American students). Available at: <https://www.colorado.edu/oda/surveys/oda-sponsored-surveys/undergraduate-surveys/undergraduate-student-social-climate-survey>; Ryan, Engelhardt, Larson, and McNeilly, *Free Expression*; A. Bleske-Rechek, E. Giordano, et al., *UW System Student Views on Freedom of Speech: Summary of Survey Responses*, University of Wisconsin System, 2023. Available at: <https://www.wisconsin.edu/civil-dialogue/download/SurveyReport20230201.pdf>. For a discussion of survey questions on free expression culture, see S. Stevens, P. Quirk, et al., “The Campus Expression Survey,” Heterodox Academy, 2017, updated 2022. Available at: <https://heterodoxacademy.org/reports/campus-expression-survey-manual/>.
- 71 Trustees and presidential leadership teams might compare their institution to a subset among those that the college has reported as peers to the U.S. Department of Education’s Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System. They might also benefit from comparing themselves to and collaborating with other institutions in their state or region. See, for example, the Colorado Trustee Network, “A Shared Voice for Collective Action, Learning, and Advocacy,” 2021. Available at: <https://www.coloradotrusteenetwork.org/>. Also see J. Elias, “Who Does Your College Think Its Peers Are?” *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, May 16, 2024. Available at: <https://www.chronicle.com/article/who-does-your-college-think-its-peers-are?sra=true>.
- 72 For a recent panel discussion among presidents of institutional speech, see Bipartisan Policy Center, “Politics, Institutional Speech, and the College,” November 17, 2023. Available at: <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NBIGyOF9zy0>.

- 73 Brown University, “Public Statements Policy,” May 13, 2022. Available at: <https://policy.brown.edu/policy/public-statements>; DePauw University, “Protocol for Community-Wide Messages, Statements or Media Responses from the President,” January 11, 2020. Available at: <https://www.depauw.edu/about/president/initiatives/messages-protocol/>; University of California, Irvine, Office of the Chancellor, “On Statements,” n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://chancellor.uci.edu/communications/on-statements/index.php>; University of Iowa, “Public Statements at the University of Iowa,” n.d., last accessed April 18, 2024. Available at: <https://diversity.uiowa.edu/resources/guiding-principles-free-speech-and-dei-statements/public-statements-university-iowa>.
- 74 The Kalven Report is the popular name of the University of Chicago’s 1967 *Report on the University’s Role in Social and Political Action*, which was drafted by a faculty committee chaired by Harry Kalven Jr. It asserts that there should be “a heavy presumption against the university taking collective action or expressing opinions on the political and social issues of the day, or modifying its corporate activities to foster social or political values, however compelling or appealing they may be.” Although the University of Chicago upholds institutional neutrality, it has made institutional statements on political matters that directly affect its operations. For example, its president and provost issued a public letter on the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) program and the impact on the University of Chicago’s student and scholarly community, and its president issued a message in advance of the 2019 executive order on free inquiry about the threat of the executive order chilling expression. R. J. Zimmer and D. Diermeier, “Letter to President Trump regarding DACA,” September 2, 2017. Available at: <https://news.uchicago.edu/story/letter-president-trump-regarding-daca>; R. J. Zimmer, “President Zimmer’s Message on Free Expression and Federal Action.” Available at: <https://news.uchicago.edu/story/president-zimmers-message-free-expression-and-federal-action>.
- 75 For example, long-serving University of Notre Dame President Fr. Hesburgh and HBCU presidents assumed leadership roles in the civil rights movement. See “Rev. Theodore M. Hesburgh, C.S.C. 1917–2015,” University of Notre Dame, n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://hesburgh.nd.edu/>; M. Gasman, “HBCU Presidents Stood Up for Civil Rights,” *Diverse: Issues in Higher Education*, January 13, 2013. Available at: <https://diverseeducation.com/article/50641/>.
- 76 Although Dartmouth, like many other institutions, fumbled in its initial statement on the Israel-Hamas conflict and issued a clarifying second statement, it won wide external and internal praise for offering meaningful discussion of the conflict by experts who modeled reasonable disagreement. For the difficulty in issuing a statement, see Dartmouth Senior Staff, “In Clarification, Beilock Calls Hamas’s Actions ‘Horrific Terrorist Attacks,’” *The Dartmouth*, October 13, 2023. Available at: <https://www.thedartmouth.com/article/2023/10/beilock-releases-statement-on-the-israel-gaza-war-labeling-hamas-attacks-terrorism>. For Dartmouth’s approach, see J. Ainsley, L. Strickler, et al., “This Ivy League School Took a Novel Approach to Easing Tensions Sparked by the Israel-Hamas War. Did it Work?” *NBC News*, November 25, 2023. Available at: <https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/dartmouth-easing-tensions-sparked-israel-hamas-war-rcna126594>.
- 77 C. Claybourn, “Name, Image, Likeness: What College Athletes Should Know About NCAA Rules,” *U.S. News & World Report*, February 8, 2024. Available at: <https://www.usnews.com/education/best-colleges/articles/name-image-likeness-what-college-athletes-should-know-about-ncaa-rules>; “State and Federal Legislation Tracker,” Troutman Pepper Hamilton Sanders LLP, updated February 20, 2024, last accessed April 3, 2024. Available at: <https://www.troutman.com/state-and-federal-nil-legislation-tracker.html>; T. M. Walker and R. D. Russo, “Judge Hands NCAA Another Loss, Says Compensation Rules Likely Violate Antitrust Law, Harm Athletes,” *AP News*, February 23, 2024. Available at: <https://apnews.com/article/tennessee-ncaa-lawsuit-nil-7ecfad9c88f8c8baa7e0f4bb00f22ec9>.

- 78 On February 5, 2024, a regional director of the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) ruled that 15 non-scholarship men's basketball players from Dartmouth were employees under the National Labor Relations Act. The decision prompted a congressional hearing and has been appealed to the NLRB. While no new national standard has been created, this evolving area of regulation may eventually impact the expressive rights and obligations of student athletes, especially as the NLRB has continued to expand employee rights. See JD Supra, "Student Athletes Are Employees Under NLRA, According to NLRB Regional Director," February 8, 2024. Available at: <https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/student-athletes-are-employees-under-7572579/>; A. Smith, "Congress Debates over NLRB's Classification of Student Athletes as Employees," March 12, 2024. Available at: <https://www.shrm.org/topics-tools/employment-law-compliance/nlr-classification-student-athletes-employees>; and Fisher Phillips, "Are Your Student-Athletes Employees? NLRB Regional Director Says So," March 13, 2024. Available at: <https://www.fisherphillips.com/en/news-insights/are-your-student-athletes-employees-nlr-regional-director-says-so.html>.
- 79 L. Knox, "Higher Ed Charitable Giving Up by Double Digits," *Inside Higher Ed*, February 12, 2023. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2023/02/15/donations-higher-ed-had-biggest-boost-20-years>.
- 80 See the comment of B. Soskis in the compilation of reflections on donor activism, "Donor Revolts, Fundraising Fallout, and Why the Ivy League's Turmoil Matters to All Nonprofits," *The Chronicle of Philanthropy*, December 15, 2023. Available at: <https://www.philanthropy.com/article/donor-revolts-fundraising-fallout-and-why-the-ivy-leagues-turmoil-matters-to-all-nonprofits>.
- 81 When Robert Keeler, a Dartmouth College alumnus, left a percentage of his estate to Dartmouth for the "sole purpose of upgrading and maintaining its golf course," he specified that funds unneeded for that purpose should be distributed to the Robert Keeler Foundation, a "nonprofit that supports children in need." When Dartmouth College closed the course in 2010, it held on to the remaining \$3.8 million, claiming that it would spend it on "golf-related" things. Dartmouth's thus far successful defense of its actions in court may prove to be a pyrrhic win if current and would-be donors take note of Dartmouth's willingness to bite a helping hand. See A. Timmons, "Court: Dartmouth Can Use \$3.8 Million Gift Differently Than Donor Required," *New Hampshire Bulletin*, July 13, 2023. Available at: <https://newhampshirebulletin.com/briefs/court-dartmouth-can-use-3-8-million-gift-differently-than-donor-required/>.
- 82 R. Ruelas, "Charlie Kirk Speech at ASU Courts Furor, Though His Remarks Avoid Controversy," *Arizona Republic*, February 9, 2023. Available at: <https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/politics/arizona/2023/02/09/charlie-kirk-speech-at-asu-draws-protest-from-students-faculty/69887168007/>.
- 83 S. Jaschik, "Return of \$5 Million Gift Spurs Academic Freedom Debate," *Inside Higher Ed*, February 27, 2022. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2022/02/28/university-washington-returns-5m-gift-israel-studies>.
- 84 J. Florino, "Donor Intent Watch: Controversies Around the Country," *Philanthropy Roundtable*, July 25, 2023. Available at: <https://www.philanthropyroundtable.org/donor-intent-watch-controversies-around-the-country/>.
- 85 M. Poliakoff, "Controversy over Israel Studies at University of Washington Did Not Have to Happen," *Forbes*, April 12, 2022. Available at: <https://www.forbes.com/sites/michaelpoliakoff/2022/04/12/controversy-over-israel-studies-at-university-of-washington-did-not-have-to-happen/?sh=4c25e98925a0>.

- 86 S. Saul, "Who Decides Penn's Future: Donors or the University?" *The New York Times*, October 27, 2023. Available at: <https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/26/us/university-of-pennsylvania-donors-israel-amas.html>. See also M. Rowan, "Marc Rowan to Funders: Show UPenn That Words Matter," *E-Jewish Philanthropy*, October 11, 2023. Available at: <https://ejewishphilanthropy.com/marc-rowan-to-funders-show-upenn-that-words-matter/>.
- 87 Z. Budryk, "Alabama University Removes George Wallace's Name from Campus Building," *The Hill*, February 28, 2021. Available at: <https://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/537807-alabama-university-removes-george-wallaces-name-from-campus/>; M. Johnson, "MSU's James Madison College to Consider Dropping President's Name to 'Combat Racism,'" *Lansing State Journal*, July 14, 2020. Available at: <https://www.lansingstatejournal.com/story/news/2020/07/14/msus-james-madison-college-consider-dropping-presidents-name/5434030002/>; S. Jaschik, "Debate Over Lynch Memorial Hall: Is Name Racist?" *Inside Higher Ed*, December 8, 2015. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2015/12/09/debate-over-lynch-memorial-hall-name-racist>; and D. Walmer, "LVC President Addresses Diversity Demands," *Lebanon Daily News*, January 21, 2016. Available at: <https://www.ldnews.com/story/news/local/2016/01/21/lvc-president-addresses-lynch-hall-name-other-demands-symposium/79073064/>.
- 88 J. F. Witt, G. Baker, et al., "Letter of the Committee to Establish Principles on Renaming," November 21, 2016, 4, 18. Available at: [https://president.yale.edu/sites/default/files/files/CEPR\\_FINAL\\_12-2-16.pdf](https://president.yale.edu/sites/default/files/files/CEPR_FINAL_12-2-16.pdf).
- 89 DePauw University, "The Committee to Establish Principles and Processes for Reconsideration of Names, Statuary, Monuments and Traditions," December 2020. Available at: <https://www.depauw.edu/about/president/initiatives/naming/>.
- 90 See J. F. Witt, G. Baker, et al., "Letter of the Committee," 22-23.
- 91 For a rundown of recent efforts to develop policies on denaming and renaming, see J. Alonso, "A Building by Any Other Name," *Inside Higher Ed*, November 17, 2022. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2022/11/18/new-policies-guide-removal-controversial-building-names>.
- 92 S. Svrluga, "U-Md President Jumps Right into Angry Twitter Debate Over a Racist Email," *The Washington Post*, March 13, 2015. Available at: <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2015/03/13/a-racist-e-mail-lights-up-social-media-u-md-president-jumps-into-debate/>; J. New, "Free Speech or Inciting Violence?" *Inside Higher Ed*, March 16, 2015. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2015/03/16/u-maryland-wrestles-how-punish-fraternity-member-who-sent-racist-sexist-e-mail>; and S. Svrluga and N. Anderson, "Many at U-Md. Upset After its President Says Slur-Filled E-mail Didn't Violate School Policy," *The Washington Post*, April 2, 2015. Available at: <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2015/04/02/many-at-u-md-upset-after-its-president-says-slur-filled-e-mail-didnt-violate-school-policy/>.
- 93 For one example of a comprehensive major-events policy, see University of California, Berkeley, "Major Events Hosted by Non-Departmental Users," January 9, 2018. Available at: <https://campuspol.berkeley.edu/policies/nondeptusers.pdf>. For additional sample policies and guideline handouts, see "Resource Materials: Protest & Disruption Guidelines," University of California National Center for Free Speech and Civic Engagement, n.d., last accessed April 25, 2024. Available at: <https://freespeechcenter.universityofcalifornia.edu/programs-and-resources/resource-materials-protest-disruption-guidelines/>.

- 94 For a useful overview guide to campus First Amendment issues, see A. Q. Morse, *The First Amendment and the Inclusive Campus: Effective Strategies for Leaders in Student Affairs*, National Association of Student Personnel Administrators, 2018. Available at: [https://www.naspa.org/files/dmfile/NASPA\\_Policy\\_and\\_Practice\\_Issue\\_3\\_Free\\_Speech\\_DOWNLOAD.pdf](https://www.naspa.org/files/dmfile/NASPA_Policy_and_Practice_Issue_3_Free_Speech_DOWNLOAD.pdf). See also N. Thomas, "Educating for Democracy in Undemocratic Contexts," and K. E. Whittington, "Free Speech and the Diverse University." For a case study of how Auburn University leaders managed the 2017 campus speech by Richard Spencer, see Benson Clayton T. and J. Huff, "Resolving Conflict on Campus: A Case Study on Free Speech and Controversial Speakers," *Journal of Dispute Resolution*, 2(5): 7-17, 2018. Available at: <https://scholarship.law.missouri.edu/jdr/vol2018/iss2/5>. A suggested way to announce that a speaker's views are inconsistent with the equality required by academic discourse, see S. F. Hayward, "An Alternative Standard for Dealing with Extremist Speakers," Bipartisan Policy Center, March 19, 2020. Available at: <https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/an-alternative-standard-for-dealing-with-extremist-speakers/>. A suggested approach to events with controversial speakers can be found at the UCLA Office of Administrative Vice Chancellor and the Office of the Vice Chancellor for Equity, Diversity and Inclusion, "Updated Practices for University Unit-Sponsored Events that Trigger Protests, Version 2.1," November 19, 2019. Available at: <https://ucla.app.box.com/v/EventProtests>. See also H. L. Chambers Jr., "Curating Campus Speakers," *University of Richmond Law Review Online*, 53(3): 3-17, 2019. Available at: <https://scholarship.richmond.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2578&context=law-faculty-publications>.
- 95 R. A. Crutcher, "Leadership in Crossing Divides," *Inside Higher Ed*, February 19, 2021. Available at: <https://www.insidehighered.com/views/2021/02/19/college-president-shares-lessons-learned-navigating-divides-race-class-and-politics>; M. Moran, "Crutcher, Free Speech Project Director Discuss UR's Recommended Free Speech Statement," *The Collegian*, November 9, 2020. Available at: <https://www.thecollegianur.com/article/2020/11/crutcher-free-speech-project-director-discuss-urs-recommended-freedom-of-expression-statement>; and L. Etheredge, "Law School Speaker Gives Controversial Talk on Transgender Issues, Incites Protest," *The Collegian*, September 12, 2018. Available at: <https://www.thecollegianur.com/article/2018/09/ryan-anderson-delivers-controversial-talk-on-transgender-issues>.
- 96 "Chicago Statement: University and Faculty Body Support," Foundation for Individual Rights in Education, n.d., last accessed May 28, 2024. Available at: <https://www.thefire.org/chicago-statement-university-and-faculty-body-support/>.
- 97 University of Maryland Senate, Joint President/Senate Inclusion and Respect Task Force, *Inclusion and Respect at the University of Maryland*, 2018. Available at: <https://senate.umd.edu/counciltaskforces/inclusion-respect>; University of Maryland, *Statement on University Values* and *Statement of Free Speech Values*, 2018. Available at: <https://policies.umd.edu/statement-university-values/> and <https://policies.umd.edu/statement-free-speech-values/>.
- 98 University of Richmond, *Statement on Free Expression*, December 2020. Available at: <https://president.richmond.edu/common/pdf/statement-on-free-expression.pdf>.
- 99 DePauw University, *Statement on Freedom of Expression*, n.d., last accessed April 30, 2024. Available at: <https://www.depauw.edu/about/mission-and-vision/foe/statement/>.
- 100 University of Southern Indiana, *Statement on Freedom of Expression*, January 2021. Available at: <https://handbook.usi.edu/statement-on-freedom-of-expression>.



One Dupont Circle NW, Suite 320  
Washington, DC 20036

[cic.edu](http://cic.edu)

202-466-7230



**Bipartisan Policy Center**

1225 Eye St NW, Suite 1000  
Washington, DC 20005

[bipartisanpolicy.org](http://bipartisanpolicy.org)

202-204-2400



Advancing independent higher education and its leadership



Bipartisan Policy Center

Where democracy gets to work